

UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DE PERNAMBUCO CENTRO DE CIÊNCIAS EXATAS E DA NATUREZA PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM FÍSICA

ESDRAS BARBOSA DOS SANTOS

CONSERVED QUANTITIES FOR SPINNING TEST PARTICLES IN GENERAL RELATIVITY

Recife 2020

ESDRAS BARBOSA DOS SANTOS

CONSERVED QUANTITIES FOR SPINNING TEST PARTICLES IN GENERAL RELATIVITY

Thesis presented to the graduation program of the Physics Department of Universidade Federal de Pernambuco as part of the duties to obtain the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Physics.

ÃĀrea de Concentra**Ã**ğ**Ã**čo: Theoretical and Computational Physics

Orientador: Prof. Carlos Alberto Batista da Silva Filho

Recife

2020

Catalogação na fonte Bibliotecária Mariana de Souza Alves CRB4-2105

S237c Santos, Esdras Barbosa dos.

Conserved quantities for spinning test particles in general relativity/ Esdras Barbosa dos Santos. – 2020.

76f., tab.

Orientador: Carlos Alberto Batista da Silva Filho.

Tese (Doutorado) – Universidade Federal de Pernambuco. CCEN, Física, Recife, 2020.

Inclui referências.

1. Física Teórica e Computacional. 2. Corpos extensos. 3. Relatividade Geral. 4. Equações de Mathisson-Papapetrou-Dixon. I. Silva Filho, Carlos Alberto Batista da. (orientador) II. Título.

530.1 CDD (22. ed.) UFPE-CCEN 2020-171

ESDRAS BARBOSA DOS SANTOS

CONSERVED QUANTITIES FOR SPINNING TEST PARTICLES IN GENERAL RELATIVITY

Thesis presented to the graduation program of the Physics Department of Universidade Federal de Pernambuco as part of the duties to obtain the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Physics.

Accepted on: 28/08/2020.

EXAMINING BOARD:

Prof. Dr. Carlos Alberto Batista da Silva Filho Universidade Federal de Pernambuco

> Profa. Dra. Azadeh Mohammadi Universidade Federal de Pernambuco

Prof. Dr. Bruno Geraldo Carneiro da Cunha Universidade Federal de Pernambuco

Prof. Dr. Fernando Jorge Sampaio Moraes Universidade Federal Rural de Pernambuco

Prof. Dr. Léo Gouvêa Medeiros Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Norte

AGRADECIMENTOS

Agradeço primeiramente a Deus, fonte de todo o conhecimento e de toda a verdade.

Quero agradecer imensamente ao meu orientador Carlos Batista, que sempre se dedicou com muito afinco à minha formação, e sempre buscou me ensinar com uma persistência e paciência admiráveis. Agradeço por todas as nossas reuniões e interações semanais, e por todas as sugestões e conversas nesses encontros onde eu muito cresci e aprendi. Posso dizer que tive a felicidade de ser orientado por uma pessoa admirável não apenas como profissional, mas também como pessoa.

Agradeço ainda a todos os colegas de grupo, em especial ao Joás Venâncio, Gabriel Almeida, João Guilherme e Wellington Silva.

Agradeço o apoio de toda a minha família! Aos meus pais, Emílio Ribeiro e Marynalda Guimarães, e ao meu irmão, Thiago dos Santos. Finalmente, agradeço a minha preciosíssima namorada Glenna Costa, com quem comecei a namorar pouco antes de iniciar o doutorado, e que me acompanhou e apoiou ao longo desses quatro anos.

Agradeço finalmente a Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES) pelo apoio financeiro ao longo de todo o meu doutorado, permitindo assim dedicar todo o meu tempo à minha pesquisa.

ABSTRACT

In 1937, Myron Mathisson initiated a research program with the aim of describing extended bodies in General Relativity, similar to what is done with rigid bodies in Classical Mechanics. In his theory, the internal structure of the bodies is described by using the so-called multipolar moments. When considering the spin of the particle beyond its translational motion, the motion of the particle is not necessarily geodesic anymore, being described by the so-called Mathisson-Papapetrou-Dixon (MPD) equations. In the early 1980s, R. Rudiger published two articles dedicated to study the most general conserved charges associated to the motion of particles with spin moving in a curved spacetime and described by the MPD equations. In particular, it was shown that, besides the well-known conserved quantity associated to Killing vectors, there is also another conserved quantity that is linear in the spin of the particle and which involves a Killing-Yano tensor. It was also shown in these papers that in order of this new scalar to be conserved, two obscure conditions involving the Killing-Yano tensor and the curvature tensor must be satisfied. In this thesis, we seek to shed light over these conditions, by trying delimitate the possible spacetimes in which these conditions are satisfied, i.e. in which this new conserved quantity is allowed to exist. In order to extract the content of the Rudiger conditions, some essential mathematical tools are introduced along the text. In this sense, we discuss about the so-called integrability conditions for the Killing-Yano tensors and also we introduce the Petrov classification, which is an important algebraic classification for the Weyl tensor valid in four-dimensional spacetimes. However, before discuss these tools, a revision concerning Mathisson's theory and the MPD equations is made.

Keywords: Extended bodies. General Relativity. Mathisson-Papapetrou-Dixon equations. Conserved charges. Killing-Yano tensor.

RESUMO

Em 1937, Myron Mathisson iniciou um programa de pesquisa com a finalidade de descrever corpos extensos em Relatividade Geral, de uma forma semelhante ao que é feito com corpos rígidos em Mecânica Clássica. Em sua teoria, a estrutura interna dos corpos é descrita através dos chamados momentos multipolares. Quando consideramos o spin da partícula além do seu movimento translacional, o movimento da partícula não é mais necessariamente geodésico, e passa a ser descrito pelas chamadas equações de Mathisson-Papapetrou-Dixon (MPD). No início da década de 1980, R. Rüdiger publicou dois artigos dedicados a estudar as cargas conservadas mais gerais associadas ao movimento de partículas com spin se movendo num espaço-tempo curvo e que são descritas pelas equações MPD. Em particular, foi mostrado que, além da bem conhecida quantidade conservada associada a vetores de Killing que essas partículas admitem, existe ainda uma outra quantidade conservada linear no spin da partícula e que envolve um tensor de Killing-Yano. Foi provado ainda nesses artigos que, para que esse novo escalar seja conservado, duas condições obscuras envolvendo o tensor de Killing-Yano e o tensor de curvatura devem ser satisfeitas. Nessa tese, buscamos esclarecer o conteúdo dessas duas condições, buscando delimitar os possíveis espaços-tempos em que essas condições são satisfeitas, isto é, em que a nova quantidade conservada é permitida existir. Com a finalidade de extrair o conteúdo das condições de Rüdiger, algumas ferramentas matemáticas essenciais são introduzidas ao longo do texto. Deste modo, discutimos sobre as chamadas condições de integrabilidade dos tensores de Killing-Yano e também introduzimos a classificação de Petrov, que é uma importante classificação algébrica para o tensor de Weyl válida em espaçostempos em quatro dimensões. Contudo, antes de discutirmos essas ferramentas, uma revisão a respeito da teoria do Mathisson e das equações MPD é feita.

Palavras-chaves: Corpos extensos. Relatividade Geral. Equações de Mathisson-Papapetrou-Dixon. Cargas conservadas. Tensor de Killing-Yano.

SUMÁRIO

1	INTRODUCTION	9
2	MULTIPOLAR MOMENTS: TREATING EXTENDED BO-	
	DIES IN GR	11
2.1	SOME BASIC CONCEPTS AND USEFUL RELATIONS IN GR	12
2.2	DESCRIPTION OF THE METHOD	14
2.2.1	The pole particle	18
2.2.2	The pole-dipole particle	21
2.3	A LAGRANGIAN FORMULATION	23
3	SPIN SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS	28
3.1	THE TULCZYJEW SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITION: $S^{lphaeta}p_{eta}=0$.	29
3.2	THE MATHISSON-PIRANI SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITION: $S^{lpha eta} v_{eta}$	=
	0	34
3.3	SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS AND THE CENTER OF MASS	
	OF THE BODY	39
4	KILLING-YANO TENSORS AND THEIR INTEGRABILITY	
	CONDITIONS	41
4.1	KILLING AND KILLING-YANO TENSORS	42
4.2	THE PETROV CLASSIFICATION	45
4.3	INTEGRABILITY CONDITIONS	49
4.4	RÜDIGER'S CONSERVED CHARGE	54
5	THE CONSERVED CHARGE Q_Y	58
5.1	SPACETIMES ALLOWING THE CONSERVED CHARGE	58
5.1.1	Null Killing-Yano tensor	59
5.1.2	Non-null Killing-Yano tensor	62
5.1.3	Physical restrictions by energy conditions	64
5.2	LOOKING FOR EXPLICIT EXAMPLES	66

5.2.1	An example with a null KY	66
5.2.2	Looking for an example with a non-null KY	68
6	CONCLUSIONS AND PERSPECTIVES	71
	REFERENCES	73

1 INTRODUCTION

The problem of describing the motion of an extended body is well-known in Newtonian mechanics. There, the description can be understood as the composition of two independent motions, namely, the translation of some representative point of the body and the rotation around this chosen point. So, one needs first to define the representative point of the body, which is usually taken as its center of mass, and then determine the orientation of the body. This can be implemented by introducing two coordinate systems: one fixed, which measures the coordinates of the reference point by means of three parameters, and another which is attained to the body, whose orientation in relation to the fixed system is described by three other independent parameters (Euler angles), such that the extended body is described by six degrees of freedom.

The idea of treating extended bodies within the framework of General Relativity arose since the beginning of Einstein's theory. One approach, developed by Einstein and others, considered bodies with comparable masses with the assumption that their velocities are small in comparison with the velocity of light [1]. Another approach, due to Mathisson and Papapetrou mainly, consisted of treating the problem supposing that one of the bodies possessed a mass much smaller than the other. In this latter approach, the Einstein field equations are used to determine the gravitational field generated by the more massive body, while another equation, namely $\nabla_{\beta}I^{\alpha\beta} = 0$, with $I^{\alpha\beta}$ being the energy-momentum tensor associated to the body with smallest mass, is used to determine its motion. In other words, the smallest body is considered as a test body. In this thesis, we will focus on the latter approach.

The motivation for studying this area is straightforward. Indeed, since the bodies found in the universe perform not only translational motion, but also a rotational one, the consideration of the internal motion of these bodies (such as the spin) in the general theory of relativity, certainly will modify some equations of the theory. In fact, as we will see later, when spin is considered, the motion of the body is not necessarily geodesic anymore. As usually is made, the bodies

are modelled as point particles, so that considerations of their internal structure are neglected. Since general relativity is the best theory of gravitation we have up to now, it could be interesting include spin in order to make the equations of the theory more precise. This precision is required if we are interested in the correct description of some systems in the universe, such as binary systems, for example, or in the study of gravitational waves generated by these systems.

This work is structured as follows. A review of the theory which treats extended bodies in GR is made in chapters 2 and 3. In particular, chapter 2 is devoted to derive the equations of motion for a spinning test particle, the so-called Mathisson-Papapetrou-Dixon (MPD) equations, while in chapter 3 a discussion is made about the so-called spin supplementary conditions, which are conditions used to supplement the MPD equations, since, as we will see along this thesis, these equations are not sufficient to determine all necessary degrees of freedom. In chapter 4, we talk about Killing and Killing-Yano tensors, which are special tensors that generate the so-called hidden symmetries, and some important mathematical tools such as Petrov classification are introduced. Finally, in chapter 5, we solve the central problem of this thesis, concerning conserved quantities for the spinning test particle.

Specifically, we are interested in analysing the conserved quantity found by Rüdiger in Ref. [25], and how it can be useful in the problem of integrability of MPD equations. It is well-known how conserved quantities are useful in the integrability of the equations of motion. In fact, for a particle travelling along a geodesic path, the geodesic equation is not directly integrated. Instead, we make use of the conserved quantities associated with the Killing vectors that the spacetime possesses. In particular, in Kerr spacetime, the complete integrability of geodesic equation is achieved only if, besides the conserved quantities associated with Killing vectors, we use the conserved quantity associated with a Killing tensor of rank two admitted by the spacetime (actually, this Killing tensor comes from a more fundamental object called Killing-Yano tensor). In Rüdiger's work, it is found for the spinning particle a conserved quantity related with a Killing-Yano tensor. The main aim of this thesis is to study this conserved quantity, and to seek to answer the question if this conserved quantity could be or not useful for the integrability of MPD equations in some spacetimes.

2 MULTIPOLAR MOMENTS: TREATING EXTENDED BODIES IN GR

It is an implicit assumption of the matter coupling to Einstein's General Relativity (GR) that bodies moving in spacetime are treated as particles, i.e., objects without internal structure, described only by translational degrees of freedom. With this assumption, we can establish many known results of the theory, as for example the fact that free particles (particles subjected only to the gravitational force) move along geodesics. However, if we decide to relax this assumption and try to describe extended bodies, many interesting questions arise.

In particular, how can we treat extended bodies in GR? How does this change modify the results of the theory? Essentially, there are two ways to approach this problem. The first, due to Einstein, Infeld and others, treats the problem considering two bodies of comparable masses. In this approach, both bodies generate relevant gravitational fields, and the motion of each body should be considered with respect to the gravitational field generated by the other body. The second, due to Mathisson, Papapetrou, Dixon and others, describes the motion of bodies (called test particles) moving in an external gravitational field. In this approach, these bodies are supposed to have very small masses such that their gravitational fields can be neglected in comparison to the external gravitational field. In this thesis we will handle the problem of extended bodies from the point of view of the second approach.

In this chapter, we start introducing some fundamental concepts of GR which will be necessary along the thesis. Then, we describe Mathisson's formalism of multipolar moments which describes bodies of finite size in GR. In what follows we always work in a four-dimensional spacetime of signature s=-2 (Lorentzian manifold). Symmetrization and antisymmetrization of indices are denoted by round and square brackets around these indices, respectively. In particular, for some tensor $T_{\mu\nu}$ we have $T_{(\mu\nu)}=\frac{1}{2}(T_{\mu\nu}+T_{\nu\mu})$ and $T_{[\mu\nu]}=\frac{1}{2}(T_{\mu\nu}-T_{\mu\nu})$. In the same way, $T_{[\alpha\beta\gamma]}=\frac{1}{3!}(T_{\alpha\beta\gamma}+T_{\gamma\alpha\beta}+T_{\beta\gamma\alpha}-T_{\beta\alpha\gamma}-T_{\alpha\gamma\beta}-T_{\gamma\beta\alpha})$, and so on. Besides, $\nabla_{\mu}V^{\alpha}=\partial_{\mu}V^{\alpha}+\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\mu\beta}V^{\beta}$ denotes the covariant derivative of a vector field V^{α} , being $\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\mu\beta}$ the Christoffel symbol.

2.1 SOME BASIC CONCEPTS AND USEFUL RELATIONS IN GR

Let us start by defining the spacetime as a continuum formed by events, with an event being a point in space at a determined instant of time. It is assumed that for each event, we can always assign a set of four numbers, i.e. there is always a one-to-one mapping relating the spacetime with the set \mathbb{R}^4 . In the language of differential geometry, it is said that the spacetime is a four-dimensional differential manifold.

In Einstein's gravitation theory, gravity is seen as curvature. The presence of matter and energy deforms the spacetime and gives its geometry. In the absence of curvature, we recover the flat spacetime of Special Relativity (Minkowski spacetime). In the flat spacetime, two covariant derivatives commute, i.e.,

$$(\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu} - \nabla_{\nu}\nabla_{\mu})V^{\alpha} = 0, \tag{2.1}$$

for any vector V^{α} . In the context of GR, however, it follows from differential geometry that the right-hand side of (2.1) does not vanish. Rather, in this case we have

$$(\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu} - \nabla_{\nu}\nabla_{\mu})V^{\alpha} = R^{\alpha}_{\beta\mu\nu}V^{\beta}, \qquad (2.2)$$

which is known as $Ricci\ identity$. Of course, the formula (2.2) can be easily generalized for the application of the operator $2\nabla_{[\mu}\nabla_{\nu]}$ on a tensor of any type, in which case we only gain additional terms on the right-hand side of (2.2). The tensor \mathbf{R} which appears in (2.2), is called Riemann tensor or curvature tensor, and its components with respect to a coordinate basis $\{\partial_{\mu}\}$ are given by

$$R^{\alpha}_{\beta\gamma\delta} = 2\partial_{[\gamma|}\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\beta|\delta]} + 2\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\epsilon[\gamma|}\Gamma^{\epsilon}_{\beta|\delta]}, \tag{2.3}$$

where the notation above means antisymmetrization in the pair $\gamma\delta$ only, and $\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\beta\gamma}$ are the components of the Levi-Civita connection (Christoffel symbols). As its own name suggests, the curvature tensor describes the cuvature of the metric representing the spacetime (technically the curvature of the connection). In particular, in the flat spacetime, \mathbf{R} vanishes at all points of the spacetime.

The curvature tensor possesses some symmetries that reduces significantly the number of its independent components. In particular, it satisfies the following relations:

$$R_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = -R_{\beta\alpha\gamma\delta} = -R_{\alpha\beta\delta\gamma} = R_{\gamma\delta\alpha\beta}.$$
 (2.4)

In addition, \mathbf{R} also satisfies the identities [2]:

$$R_{\alpha[\beta\gamma\delta]} = 0 , \qquad (2.5)$$

$$\nabla_{[\mu} R_{\alpha\beta]\gamma\delta} = 0 , \qquad (2.6)$$

which are known as first and second Bianchi identities, respectively. A significant reduction is achieved in the degrees of freedom of the curvature if we consider the above symmetries. In fact, in a four-dimensional spacetime, the $4^4 = 256$ independent components of a general tensor with four indices reduces to only 20 if the tensor has the symmetries given in Eqs. (2.4) and (2.5).

An important fact that comes from the second Bianchi identity is that the Einstein tensor has null divergence. In fact, contracting $\nabla_{[\mu}R_{\alpha\beta]\gamma\delta}=0$ twice with the metric tensor, we obtain

$$\nabla_{\mu} \left(R^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} R g^{\mu\nu} \right) = 0 \Rightarrow \nabla_{\mu} G^{\mu\nu} = 0, \tag{2.7}$$

where we define the Einstein tensor $G_{\mu\nu} = R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}Rg_{\mu\nu}$, with $R_{\mu\nu}$ standing for the Ricci tensor $(R_{\mu\nu} = R^{\alpha}_{\mu\alpha\nu})$, R for the Ricci scalar and $g_{\mu\nu}$ for the metric tensor. Also, the curvature tensor can be decomposed into its irreducible blocks with respect to the action of the Lorentz group, which are given by the Weyl tensor $C_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}$, the traceless part of the Riemann tensor $(C^{\alpha}_{\beta\alpha\gamma} = 0)$, the Ricci tensor and the Ricci scalar as follows:

$$R_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = C_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + g_{\alpha[\gamma}R_{\delta]\beta} - g_{\beta[\gamma}R_{\delta]\alpha} - \frac{1}{3}Rg_{\alpha[\gamma}g_{\delta]\beta}, \tag{2.8}$$

where we define the Weyl tensor $C_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}$. Equation (2.8) means that from the 20 independent components of the Riemann tensor, 10 are encoded in $R_{\mu\nu}$ and 10 in the Weyl tensor. In addition, we define the traceless part $\Phi_{\mu\nu}$ of the Ricci tensor as $\Phi_{\mu\nu} = R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4}Rg_{\mu\nu}$ satisfying the relation $g^{\alpha\beta}\Phi_{\alpha\beta} = 0$. In terms of the tensor Φ , the above decomposition writes

$$R_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = C_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + g_{\alpha[\gamma}\Phi_{\delta]\beta} - g_{\beta[\gamma}\Phi_{\delta]\alpha} + \frac{1}{6}Rg_{\alpha[\gamma}g_{\delta]\beta}, \tag{2.9}$$

a relation which will be useful in the fourth chapter.

A totally antisymmetric tensor $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ with p indices, i.e., $\omega_{a_1...a_p} = \omega_{[a_1...a_p]}$, is called a differential form of rank p, or simply a p-form. One can define some useful operations on differential forms, as its exterior derivative and the so-called Hodge duality.

The exterior derivative \boldsymbol{d} of a p-form $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ is by definition a p+1-form defined by the relation

$$(\boldsymbol{d\omega})_{\mu a_1 \dots a_p} = (p+1)\partial_{[\mu}\omega_{a_1 \dots a_p]}.$$
 (2.10)

In particular, the exterior derivative of a 0-form is the gradient $\partial_{\mu}\omega$. We can also define the exterior product \wedge between two forms by

$$(\omega_1 \wedge \omega_2)_{\mu_1 \dots \mu_{p+q}} = \frac{(p+q)!}{p!q!} (\omega_1)_{[\mu_1 \dots \mu_p} (\omega_2)_{\mu_{p+1} \dots \mu_{p+q}]}, \tag{2.11}$$

with ω_1 being a p-form and ω_2 being a q-form.

In addition, in a four-dimensional manifold, a p-form ω is always related to a (4-p)-form by the star operation:

$$\omega_{a_1...a_{4-p}}^{\star} = \frac{1}{p!} \epsilon^{b_1...b_p}_{a_1...a_{4-p}} \omega_{b_1...b_p}, \tag{2.12}$$

which is called *Hodge duality*, being ϵ the Levi-Civita tensor.

Besides, throughout this thesis, the following formula giving the contraction between two Levi-Civita tensors will also be useful:

$$\epsilon^{a_1...a_p b_{p+1}...b_4} \epsilon_{a_1...a_p c_{p+1}...c_4} = -p!(4-p)! \delta_{c_{p+1}}^{[b_{p+1}}...\delta_{c_4}^{b_4]}.$$
 (2.13)

2.2 DESCRIPTION OF THE METHOD

In this section, we will derive the set of equations that describe the motion of a spinning test particle in GR. The deduction follows the seminal paper A New Mechanics of Material Systems (translated title) of 1937 by Myron Mathisson [3]. In this article, the author proposes a method by which one can treat bodies of finite size in GR by the use of the so called multipolar moments. The idea to treat extended bodies by means of multipolar moments was first proposed by Mathisson to derive the equations of motion of a spinning particle. However, we point out that the same set of equations derived in [3] was also derived afterwards in different ways by other authors, including a Lagrangian formulation [4, 5, 7-9].

The central idea of Mathisson's paper was to introduce the concept of gravitational skeleton of a body, which consists in substituting the extended body by an infinite set of multipolar moments. Then, we obtain an integral equation from which all the dynamics of the extended body is extracted. In other words, the integral equation should determine the form and dynamics of the multipolar moments.

The equations of motion of a spinning test particle, here referred as Mathisson-Papapetrou-Dixon (MPD) equations, read

$$\dot{p}^{\alpha} = -\frac{1}{2} R^{\alpha}_{\beta\gamma\delta} v^{\beta} S^{\gamma\delta} ,$$

$$\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = 2 p^{[\alpha} v^{\beta]} , \qquad (2.14)$$

where p^{α} , v^{α} and $S^{\alpha\beta}$ are the momentum, velocity and spin of the particle, respectively, and dot means covariant differentiation in velocity direction, $S^{\alpha\beta}$ being antisymmetric ($S^{\alpha\beta} = -S^{\beta\alpha}$). In particular, $\dot{p}^{\alpha} = v^{\beta}\nabla_{\beta}p^{\alpha}$. We note that in this theory there are thirteen degrees of freedom, four from p^{α} , six from $S^{\alpha\beta}$ and three from v^{α} , once the velocity is supposed to satisfy the normalization condition $v^{\alpha}v_{\alpha} = 1$. However, the system of equations (2.14) has only ten equations, which tells us that such equations cannot fix all the degrees of freedom. So, the system needs to be supplemented by other three equations. This point will be discussed in the next chapter. In the present chapter, we focus on the derivation of the equations (2.14).

The MPD equations were derived by a variety of different methods. In [3], they are obtained by the use of multipole moments supposing that the particle moves in a background which is solution of the vacuum Einstein field equations. In [4], a non-covariant deduction is made starting from the conservation equation $\nabla_{\beta}I^{\alpha\beta} = 0$, with $I^{\mu\nu}$ being an energy-momentum tensor associated to the particle. In [5], the author simplifies the deduction made in [3] introducing the use of the Dirac delta function in this theory. A covariant formalism is proposed in [7] in which the covariance is maintained along the entire derivation. In addition, in [8] the equations are deduced through a canonical dynamic approach by making use of Poisson brackets in a phase space, whereas in [9] they are derived from a Lagrangian formulation. In the present thesis, we will derive the set of equations (2.14) following Mathisson's method, although without requiring that the background in

which the particle moves needs to be an Einstein spacetime (spaces with Ricci tensor proportional to the metric, solutions of Einstein's equations in vacuum with a possible cosmological constant). At the end of this chapter, we also illustrate how one can obtain the MPD equations from a Lagrangian approach.

Our starting point is supposing that the dynamics of the gravitational field is described by the Einstein-Hilbert action, that is,

$$S_{EH} = \int \sqrt{-g}Rd^4x. \tag{2.15}$$

If we sum the above action with the action of the matter fields, then the application of the principle of least action leads to the Einstein field equations:

$$G_{\mu\nu} = R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}Rg_{\mu\nu} = \kappa T_{\mu\nu},$$
 (2.16)

where $T_{\mu\nu}$ is the energy-momentum tensor of the matter fields and $\kappa = 8\pi G$, with G representing the Newtonian constant of gravitation. The assumption (2.15) is what properly defines GR, which is a theory that describes gravity at low energy levels (classical level). We note however that if we are interested in high energy effects, the action (2.15) is not sufficient anymore, and the use of other theories can be necessary, as is the case for example of the modified theory of gravity f(R) [11], where the Ricci scalar R in action (2.15) is substituted by a function f(R) of the Ricci scalar, and string theory [12]. Nevertheless, we note that these theories always should recover GR in low energy limits.

As we saw above, the Einstein tensor has zero divergence. From this fact it follows from (2.16) that $T_{\mu\nu}$ should also obey

$$\nabla_{\beta} T^{\alpha\beta} = 0, \tag{2.17}$$

i.e., T satisfies a conservation equation.

In what follows, the particle is supposed to move in an external gravitational field $g_{\alpha\beta}$ (which is called *background*) which is solution of the Einstein equation (2.16). The gravitational field generated by the moving particle is supposed to be very small in comparison with the field of the background. In other words, the energy-momentum tensor associated to the particle does not enter in the right-hand side of (2.16) for the computation of the metric of the background. A body with this feature is what we call a *test particle*.

For the description of the extended body, we will proceed as follows. We assign for the extended body an energy-momentum tensor $I^{\mu\nu}$. Along its motion, the body describes a world tube in the spacetime, and we suppose that the tensor $I^{\mu\nu}$ vanishes outside this world tube. Within this world tube we select a line L of reference which we choose as the representative curve of the body's trajectory. The coordinates of the reference line are denoted by x_o^{α} and are functions of the proper time. With that scenario in mind, let us consider the integral in the spacetime

$$\int_{V} I^{\alpha\beta} \xi_{\alpha\beta} \sqrt{-g} \, d^{4}x, \qquad (2.18)$$

for arbitrary symmetric tensor fields $\xi_{\alpha\beta}$ that vanish at infinity. Now, in any point P of the reference line L, we consider the Taylor expansion for the tensor fields $\boldsymbol{\xi}$

$$\xi_{\alpha\beta} = \xi_{\alpha\beta}|_{o} + \delta x^{\gamma} (\partial_{\gamma} \xi_{\alpha\beta})|_{o} + \frac{1}{2!} \delta x^{\delta} \delta x^{\gamma} (\partial_{\delta} \partial_{\gamma} \xi_{\alpha\beta})|_{o} + \dots, \qquad (2.19)$$

where we are using the compact notation $\partial_{\mu} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\mu}}$ and $\delta x^{\alpha} = x^{\alpha} - x_{o}^{\alpha}$. Substituting the expansion in the integral, we have

$$\int_{L} d\tau \left(\xi_{\alpha\beta} \int d^{3}x \sqrt{-g} \, I^{\alpha\beta} + \partial_{\gamma} \xi_{\alpha\beta} \int d^{3}x \sqrt{-g} \, \delta x^{\gamma} I^{\alpha\beta} + \frac{1}{2!} \partial_{\delta} \partial_{\gamma} \xi_{\alpha\beta} \int d^{3}x \sqrt{-g} \, \delta x^{\delta} \delta x^{\gamma} I^{\alpha\beta} + \dots \right), \quad (2.20)$$

which can be put into the form of the line integral

$$\int_{I} \left(M^{\alpha\beta} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + M^{\gamma\alpha\beta} \partial_{\gamma} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + \frac{1}{2!} M^{\gamma\delta\alpha\beta} \partial_{\gamma} \partial_{\delta} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + \dots \right) d\tau, \tag{2.21}$$

with the identifications:

$$M^{\alpha\beta} = \int d^3x \sqrt{-g} \, I^{\alpha\beta}, \ M^{\gamma\alpha\beta} = \int d^3x \sqrt{-g} \, \delta x^{\gamma} I^{\alpha\beta}, \dots$$
 (2.22)

and so on. Now, we supplement in (2.21) the ordinary derivatives of $\xi_{\alpha\beta}$ in order to transform them into covariant derivatives. At the end, we arrive at an expression involving the tensor field $\xi_{\alpha\beta}$ and its covariant derivatives $\nabla_{\gamma}\xi_{\alpha\beta}$, $\nabla_{\gamma}\nabla_{\delta}\xi_{\alpha\beta}$ and so on, with each of these terms contracted with expressions involving the M's defined in (2.22), the components of the connection $\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\beta\gamma}$ and their partial derivatives. Identifying these expressions with quantities m's, we eventually arrive at

$$\int_{L} \left(m^{\alpha\beta} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + m^{\gamma\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\gamma} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + \frac{1}{2!} m^{\gamma\delta\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\gamma} \nabla_{\delta} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + \ldots \right) d\tau. \tag{2.23}$$

The tensors $m^{\alpha\beta}$, $m^{\gamma\alpha\beta}$, $m^{\gamma\delta\alpha\beta}$ etc... which are symmetric in α and β and in the remaining set of indices, are called *multipolar moments* of the extended body, while the particles described by these moments are called *multipolar particles*. These infinite set of moments is what Mathisson called the *gravitational skeleton* of the body. All the description of the body should be contained in these moments, and the description of the body motion reduces to obtaining the form and evolution of such moments. So, we have the relation

$$\int_{V} I^{\alpha\beta} \xi_{\alpha\beta} \sqrt{-g} \, d^{4}x = \int_{L} \left(m^{\alpha\beta} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + m^{\gamma\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\gamma} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + \frac{1}{2!} m^{\gamma\delta\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\gamma} \nabla_{\delta} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + \dots \right) d\tau. \tag{2.24}$$

At this point, we postulate that the tensor $I^{\alpha\beta}$ obeys the conservation equation

$$\nabla_{\beta}I^{\alpha\beta} = 0, \tag{2.25}$$

and we suppose that the tensor field $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ is the derivative of an arbitrary vector field $\boldsymbol{\chi}$, that is,

$$\xi_{\alpha\beta} = \nabla_{(\alpha}\chi_{\beta)}.\tag{2.26}$$

Using (2.25) and (2.26), we can transform by Gauss theorem the integral of the left-hand side of (2.24) into a surface integral over the boundary ∂V of the volume V, which vanishes, so that we finally arrive at the equation:

$$\int_{L} \left(m^{\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} + m^{\gamma\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\gamma} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} + \frac{1}{2!} m^{\gamma\delta\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\gamma} \nabla_{\delta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} + \dots \right) d\tau = 0.$$
 (2.27)

Equation (2.27) is what Mathisson called the *variational equation of mechanics*, which is the central equation of Mathisson's work. All the dynamics of the multipolar moments should follow from that equation. Therefore, all the work from now on consists in extracting all the consequences of the variational equation (2.27).

2.2.1 The pole particle

We are using the infinite set of multipolar moments to describe an extended body. However, we observe that we do not need all the moments for the description of the body in practice. In fact, since we are working with test particles, some higher multipole moments can be neglected. As an initial example, one supposes that the particle is small enough in a way that it is sufficiently described by the first moment $m^{\alpha\beta}$ only. That is possible because from the integral expressions (2.22) of the multipolar moments, we note that higher order moments depend on higher powers of δx^{α} , in such a way that they can be neglected if the body is taken as a point particle. Later we will treat the more general case of the pole-dipole particle.

Let us illustrate in this section how we can determine the content of equation (2.27), i.e, how we can extract the form and evolution of multipolar moments. In this case we have the integral equation

$$\int_{L} m^{\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} \, d\tau = 0. \tag{2.28}$$

At this point, we observe that the velocity v^{μ} of the test particle is a well defined quantity at each point of the reference world line L and as this line is parametrized by the proper time we should have the normalization condition $v^{\mu}v_{\mu} = 1$. Then, at each point of the world line L we split the degrees of freedom of the moment $m^{\alpha\beta}$ into degrees parallel and orthogonal to the velocity v^{μ} . So, we have the following decomposition into the three independent blocks [3]:

$$m^{\alpha\beta} = m v^{\alpha} v^{\beta} + 2 m^{(\alpha} v^{\beta)} + \hat{m}^{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (2.29)$$

where m is some scalar which depends on the proper time $(m = m(\tau))$ while m^{α} and $\hat{m}^{\alpha\beta}$ are tensors orthogonal to v^{α} $(m^{\alpha}v_{\alpha} = 0 \text{ and } \hat{m}^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta} = 0)$, with $\hat{m}^{\alpha\beta}$ being symmetric $(\hat{m}^{\alpha\beta} = \hat{m}^{(\alpha\beta)})$. In fact, it is easy to see that all the degrees of freedom of the symmetric tensor $m^{\alpha\beta}$ are contained into the three blocks of the righ-hand side of (2.29). In particular, for the case we are interested (four dimensional spacetimes), $m^{\alpha\beta}$ contains ten degrees of freedom, while the first, second and third term of the right-hand side of (2.29) contain one, three and six degrees of freedom, respectively.

In the same way, the tensor $\nabla_{\alpha}\chi_{\beta}$ can be decomposed as follows

$$\nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} = \chi v_{\alpha} v_{\beta} + 2 \, \tilde{\chi}_{(\alpha} v_{\beta)} + \hat{\chi}_{\alpha\beta}, \tag{2.30}$$

with $\tilde{\chi}_{\alpha}$ and $\hat{\chi}_{\alpha\beta}$ being orthogonal to velocity and $\hat{\chi}$ being a symmetric tensor. In the decomposition (2.30), χ , $\tilde{\chi}_{\alpha}$ and $\hat{\chi}_{\alpha\beta}$ are completely arbitrary components, once the vector field itself χ_{α} (and so its derivative also) is arbitrary. Substituting the decomposition (2.29) into the integral equation (2.28), we obtain

$$\int_{L} m \, v^{\alpha} v^{\beta} \, \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} \, d\tau + \int_{L} 2 \, m^{(\alpha} v^{\beta)} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} \, d\tau + \int_{L} \hat{m}^{\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} \, d\tau = 0. \tag{2.31}$$

This latter expression involves the integration of directional derivatives of χ which are independent of each other, once it involves derivatives parallel and orthogonal to velocity. The independence of the three integrals above can be seen more clearly if we align the velocity v^{α} with the time direction of some Lorentz frame. In this frame, the first term involves only the time derivative of the time component of χ ($\nabla_0 \chi_0$), while the second involves derivatives like $\nabla_0 \chi_i$ and $\nabla_i \chi_0$, and the third involves only spatial derivatives of spatial components of χ ($\nabla_i \chi_j$). Then, it implies that each line integral of (2.31) should vanish separately. In particular, we should have

$$\int_{L} m^{(\alpha} v^{\beta)} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} d\tau = 0, \quad \text{and} \quad \int_{L} \hat{m}^{\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} d\tau = 0.$$
 (2.32)

Again, once $\nabla_{\alpha}\chi_{\beta}$ is arbitrary, the only way to guarantee that the above integrals always vanish is that all the coefficients of $\nabla \chi$ vanish, that is,

$$m^{(\alpha}v^{\beta)} = 0$$
, and $\hat{m}^{\alpha\beta} = 0$. (2.33)

Contracting the first equation of (2.33) with v_{β} , we get $m^{\alpha} = 0$. Substituting these results into (2.31), we get

$$\int_{L} m v^{\alpha} v^{\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} d\tau = \int_{L} \frac{d}{d\tau} (m v^{\beta} \chi_{\beta}) d\tau - \int_{L} v^{\alpha} \nabla_{\alpha} (m v^{\beta}) \chi_{\beta} d\tau = 0.$$
 (2.34)

The first term vanishes because the field χ_{μ} is supposed be zero at infinity, and the second term implies finally

$$v^{\beta}\nabla_{\beta}(mv^{\alpha}) = 0, \tag{2.35}$$

Equation (2.35) is a constraint not only on the evolution of the pole particle but also on the evolution of the scalar m. In fact, contracting it with v_{α} , we get

$$\frac{dm}{d\tau} + m \, v_{\alpha} v^{\beta} \nabla_{\beta} v^{\alpha} = 0. \tag{2.36}$$

The second term clearly vanishes since $v^{\alpha}v_{\alpha}=1$. Therefore, we conclude

$$\frac{dm}{d\tau} = 0, (2.37)$$

which substituting into (2.35) produces the geodesic equation as we know

$$v^{\beta} \nabla_{\beta} v^{\alpha} = 0. \tag{2.38}$$

Therefore, the pole particle case tells us that the test particle should describe a geodesic equation with a parameter m being conserved along the motion of the particle. That was expected, since if we consider only the first moment we are in the case of point particle, so that the basic assumptions of GR should be recovered.

2.2.2 The pole-dipole particle

In the pole case, we saw that the geodesic equation is predicted by the method. Let us now analyse the more interesting case of the so called *pole-dipole appro*ximation, when the first two moments $m^{\alpha\beta}$ and $m^{\gamma\alpha\beta}$ are considered. Retaining these two multipolar moments, the variational equation reads

$$\int_{L} (m^{\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} + m^{\gamma\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\gamma} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta}) d\tau = 0.$$
 (2.39)

In this case, in addition to decomposition (2.29), we need also to split the moment $m^{\gamma\alpha\beta}$ into components parallel and orthogonal to v^{α} . We start by observing that in this case the integral equation (2.39) has the property of remaining unchanged by the transformations

$$m^{\alpha\beta} \to m^{\alpha\beta} + \dot{n}^{\alpha\beta}$$
 and $m^{\gamma\alpha\beta} \to m^{\gamma\alpha\beta} + v^{\gamma}n^{\alpha\beta}$, (2.40)

for any symmetric tensor $n^{\alpha\beta}$. It means that the variational equation (2.39) for the pole-dipole particle is not able to determine the multipole moments uniquely. For this reason, Mathisson imposes on the moment $m^{\gamma\alpha\beta}$ the supplementary condition

$$v_{\gamma} m^{\gamma \alpha \beta} = 0, \tag{2.41}$$

a choice that eliminates the arbitrariness in the determination of the multipolar moments. Then, considering this condition we have the following decomposition:

$$m^{\gamma\alpha\beta} = n^{\gamma}v^{\alpha}v^{\beta} + 2S^{(\alpha|\gamma}v^{|\beta)} + \tilde{m}^{\gamma\alpha\beta}, \qquad (2.42)$$

where $n^{\alpha}v_{\alpha} = 0$, and $S^{\alpha\beta}$ and $\tilde{m}^{\gamma\alpha\beta}$ are orthogonal to v^{α} in all indices, with $\tilde{m}^{\gamma\alpha\beta}$ being symmetric in α and β . It is also easy to see that all the degrees of freedom present in the left-hand side of (2.42) are preserved in the right-hand side of the above decomposition. In fact, since one has $v_{\gamma}m^{\gamma\alpha\beta} = 0$, it follows that the multipolar moment $m^{\gamma\alpha\beta}$ has thirty degrees of freedom, while the first, second and

third term of the right-hand side have three, nine and eighteen degrees of freedom, respectively.

In principle, terms involving the moments $m^{\alpha\beta}$ and $m^{\gamma\alpha\beta}$ can be analysed separately, since they are related to first and second derivatives of the vector field χ , which seems independent. However, we note that terms of second derivatives containing velocity vectors can be transformed into lower order derivative terms, such that these terms are not independent of the terms involving first derivatives of χ in (2.39). Taking only the second derivative terms which are independent of the first derivative ones, we have

$$\int_{L} S^{\alpha\gamma} v^{\beta} \partial_{\gamma} \partial_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} d\tau + \int_{L} \tilde{m}^{\gamma\alpha\beta} \partial_{\gamma} \partial_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} d\tau = 0.$$
 (2.43)

As the second derivatives of χ are arbitrary, it implies that the symmetric part (in the indices α and γ) of its coefficients should vanish:

$$S^{(\alpha\gamma)}v^{\beta} = 0$$
 and $\tilde{m}^{(\gamma\alpha)\beta} = 0.$ (2.44)

Contracting with v_{β} the first equation of (2.44) implies that the symmetric part of $S^{\alpha\beta}$ is zero, which means that $S^{\alpha\beta}$ is antisymmetric ($S^{\alpha\beta} = S^{[\alpha\beta]}$). The second equation of (2.44) establishes $\tilde{m}^{(\gamma\alpha)\beta} = 0$, which means that $\tilde{m}^{\gamma\alpha\beta}$ is antisymmetric in the first pair of indices. It is simple to prove by manipulation of indices that any tensor of three indices which is symmetric in the last pair and antisymmetric in the first pair is zero. So, we conclude that $\tilde{m}^{\gamma\alpha\beta} = 0$. Then, using the Ricci identity (2.2) and the symmetry properties of the Riemann tensor, we can obtain the relation:

$$\int_{L} (S^{\alpha\gamma}v^{\beta} + S^{\beta\gamma}v^{\alpha}) \nabla_{\gamma} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} d\tau = \frac{1}{2} \int_{L} \chi^{\delta} R_{\delta\beta\gamma\alpha} (S^{\gamma\alpha}v^{\beta} + 2S^{\gamma\beta}v^{\alpha}) d\tau - \int_{L} \dot{S}^{\beta\gamma} \nabla_{\gamma} \chi_{\beta} d\tau \quad (2.45)$$

Now, we note that the last integral of (2.45) has the same structure of the terms involving the moment $m^{\alpha\beta}$ in the original expression (2.39) (all of them containing first derivatives of χ). Then, decomposing the antisymmetric tensor $\dot{S}^{\beta\gamma}$ as

$$\dot{S}^{\beta\gamma} = \tilde{S}^{\beta\gamma} + 2L^{[\beta}v^{\gamma]}, \qquad (2.46)$$

with $\tilde{S}^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ and $L^{\alpha}v_{\alpha}=0$, and collecting all these terms together, we obtain the expression:

$$\int_{L} \tilde{S}^{\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} \, d\tau + \int_{L} (L^{\alpha} + m^{\alpha}) v^{\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} \, d\tau + \int_{L} \hat{m}^{\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} \, d\tau = 0. \tag{2.47}$$

Again, this implies the vanishing of each of the coefficients of $\nabla \chi$. Then we have $\tilde{S}^{\alpha\beta} = 0$, $\hat{m}^{\alpha\beta} = 0$ and $(L^{\alpha} + m^{\alpha})v^{\beta} = 0$, whose contraction with v_{β} leads to the result $L^{\alpha} + m^{\alpha} = 0$. Therefore, by contracting (2.46) with v_{γ} we conclude that $L^{\alpha} = v_{\gamma}\dot{S}^{\alpha\gamma}$, which allows us finally express (2.46) as

$$\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} + v^{\alpha}v_{\gamma}\dot{S}^{\beta\gamma} - v^{\beta}v_{\gamma}\dot{S}^{\alpha\gamma} = 0. \tag{2.48}$$

The remaining terms of (2.39) read

$$\int_{L} \left[v^{\nu} \nabla_{\nu} (m v^{\alpha}) - \frac{1}{2} R^{\alpha}_{\beta \gamma \delta} (S^{\gamma \delta} v^{\beta} + 2 S^{\beta \delta} v^{\gamma}) - 2 \dot{L}^{\alpha} \right] \chi_{\alpha} d\tau = 0, \tag{2.49}$$

which implies that the expression in square brackets is zero. Once that $L^{\alpha} = v_{\gamma} \dot{S}^{\alpha\gamma}$, we obtain

$$v^{\lambda}\nabla_{\lambda}(m\,v^{\alpha} + v_{\beta}\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta}) = -\frac{1}{2}R^{\alpha}_{\beta\gamma\delta}\,v^{\beta}S^{\gamma\delta}.$$
 (2.50)

If we identify

$$p^{\alpha} = m v^{\alpha} + v_{\beta} \dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} \tag{2.51}$$

as the momentum of the spinning particle, the equations (2.50) and (2.48) finally become the MPD equations as presented in (2.14). This set of equations are the basic equations that govern the motion of a test particle with spin in GR.

A study of the pole-dipole particle, i.e., the particle which obeys the system of equations (2.14) will be the goal of the present work. However, of course we can proceed considering terms of higher order in the expansion. The general case can be found at [10]. For our purpose, it is sufficient to stop in the second multipole moment.

2.3 A LAGRANGIAN FORMULATION

Other approaches have also been proposed in literature in order to treat the spinning test particle by other means that do not use multipolar moments, as is the case of the lagrangian approach developed in [9, 13]. In [9], a lagrangian

formulation for the spinning particle is made in the flat spacetime, and in [13] the treatment is extended for curved spacetimes with nonvanishing torsion. Let us illustrate the method for curved spacetimes endowed with a connection with vanishing torsion.

In the lagrangian method, the particle's equations of motion should arise from the variation of an action describing the particle with respect to all degrees of freedom of the system. So, one needs to say what are the degrees of freedom that will describe the particle. For a spinning particle, we need of course translational and rotational degrees of freedom. The momentum equation must emerge from the variation of the action with respect to the translational degrees of freedom, while the spin equation must emerge from the variation with respect to the rotational ones. For the description of the translational motion of the particle, we take the set of four coordinates $x^{\mu}(\tau)$ functions of the proper time, by means of which we can define the velocity of the test particle:

$$v^{\mu} = \frac{dx^{\mu}}{d\tau} = \dot{x}^{\mu},\tag{2.52}$$

and for the description of the rotational motion, we take the tensor [9]:

$$\sigma^{\mu\nu} = \eta^{ab} e_a^{\mu} \dot{e}_b^{\nu}, \tag{2.53}$$

which is identified with the angular velocity of the particle. By the term angular velocity, we mean only a tensor which has the right properties to be the analog of the usual angular velocity ω^{ij} of a rotating frame, with the velocity of a point relative to the origin given by

$$dx^i/dt = -\omega^{ij}x_j. (2.54)$$

In fact, it is natural to identify rotational degrees of freedom with antisymmetric tensors. One way to see this is by observing that the generators of the Lorentz group, in which are included spatial rotations, are formed by antisymmetric matrices.

The set of vectors $\{e_a^{\mu}\}$ in (2.53) forms a tetrad (where greek indices denote tensorial indices and latin indices label the vectors of the tetrad) which is attached to the particle and obeys the relation $g_{\mu\nu} e_a^{\mu} e_b^{\nu} = \eta_{ab}$, with $\eta_{ab} = diag(+, -, -, -)$

being the Minkowski metric. In fact, it is easy to see that $\sigma^{\mu\nu}$ is antisymmetric $(\sigma^{\mu\nu} = \sigma^{[\mu\nu]})$, which means that it has only six degrees of freedom, which is expected for the angular velocity from a classical point of view (actually, it is expected only three degrees of freedom for ω^{ij} , which correspond to the three spatial rotations. A restriction on the degrees of freedom of $\sigma^{\mu\nu}$, or more precisely in $S^{\mu\nu}$, will be made when we study the spin supplementary conditions in the next chapter). In addition, we have the relation

$$\dot{e}_a^{\mu} = -\sigma^{\mu\nu} e_{a\nu},\tag{2.55}$$

with $e_{a\nu} = g_{\mu\nu}e_a^{\mu}$, which is the same expression satisfied by the antisymmetric angular velocity tensor ω^{ij} for the classical spinning top (Eq. (2.54)), which reinforces the interpretation of $\sigma^{\mu\nu}$ as angular velocity.

At this point, one takes the lagrangian depending on the velocities \dot{x}^{μ} and $\sigma^{\mu\nu}$ only, and depending on these variables by means of four scalars $I_1 = v^{\mu}v_{\mu}$, $I_2 = \sigma^{\mu\nu}\sigma_{\mu\nu}$, $I_3 = v^{\alpha}\sigma_{\alpha\beta}\sigma^{\beta\gamma}v_{\gamma}$ and $I_4 = \sigma_{\alpha\beta}\sigma^{\beta\gamma}\sigma_{\gamma\delta}\sigma^{\delta\alpha}$, which are the only relevant Poincaré invariants for this construction, as argued in [9]. Defining the lagrangian with the structure $\mathcal{L}(I_1, I_2, I_3, I_4)$, we define the momentum p^{μ} and the spin $S^{\mu\nu}$ of the particle as

$$p_{\mu} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial v^{\mu}}, \quad S_{\mu\nu} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \sigma^{\mu\nu}}.$$
 (2.56)

Therefore, we have the relations:

$$p^{\mu} = 2 v^{\mu} L_{1} + 2 \sigma^{\mu \alpha} \sigma_{\alpha \beta} v^{\beta} L_{3} ,$$

$$S^{\mu \nu} = 4 \sigma^{\mu \nu} L_{2} + 2 (v^{\mu} \sigma^{\nu \alpha} v_{\alpha} - v^{\nu} \sigma^{\mu \alpha} v_{\alpha}) L_{3} + 8 \sigma^{\nu \alpha} \sigma_{\alpha \beta} \sigma^{\beta \mu} L_{4} , \qquad (2.57)$$

where we define $L_i = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial I_i}$. Defining the antisymmetric variation $\delta \theta^{\mu\nu} = \eta^{ab} e_a^{\mu} (\delta e_b^{\nu} + \Gamma_{\lambda\rho}^{\nu} e_b^{\lambda} \delta x^{\rho})$, one can obtain the formula [13,14]:

$$\delta\sigma^{\mu\nu} = (\delta\dot{\theta}^{\mu\nu}) + \sigma^{\mu\lambda}\delta\theta^{\nu}_{\lambda} - \delta\theta^{\mu\lambda}\sigma^{\nu}_{\lambda} - (R_{\alpha\beta}^{\ \mu\nu}v^{\beta} + \Gamma^{\mu}_{\ \alpha\beta}\sigma^{\beta\nu} + \Gamma^{\nu}_{\ \alpha\beta}\sigma^{\mu\beta})\delta x^{\alpha}. \quad (2.58)$$

Varying the action with respect to the fundamental variables that describe the test

particle, we obtain

$$\delta \mathcal{S} = \int \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial v^{\mu}} \delta v^{\mu} + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \sigma^{\mu\nu}} \delta \sigma^{\mu\nu} \right) d\tau$$

$$= \int \left[\left(\dot{p}_{\alpha} + \frac{1}{2} R_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} v^{\beta} S^{\gamma\delta} \right) \delta x^{\alpha} + \left(\dot{S}_{\mu\nu} + S_{\nu\alpha} \sigma^{\alpha}_{\ \mu} - S_{\mu\alpha} \sigma^{\alpha}_{\ \nu} \right) \delta \theta^{\mu\nu} - \frac{d}{d\tau} \left(p_{\mu} \delta x^{\mu} + S_{\mu\nu} \delta \theta^{\mu\nu} \right) \right] d\tau. \quad (2.59)$$

Using the equation (2.57) along with some mathematical identities from appendix A of [9], it is possible to prove the identity $S^{\alpha[\mu}\sigma_{\alpha}^{\nu]} = -p^{[\mu}v^{\nu]}$. Imposing $\delta S = 0$, and considering the arbitrary variations δx^{μ} and $\delta \theta^{\mu\nu}$ which vanish in the limits of integration, one eventually arrive at the MPD equations (2.14).

It is remarkable that we obtain the same set of equations from a completely different formalism, constructing a lagrangian where one requires only some simple reasonable hypotheses on it. That suggests that the MPD equations should be in fact the correct equations for the description of a spinning test body from a perspective of a relativistic gravitational theory. In the next section, we will shed light on the content of these equations.

As already pointed out, the MPD equations give only a subset of the necessary equations that we need to determine the momentum and the spin of the particle. These equations are not enough to close the system, so that they need to be supplemented by other three equations. In [3], Mathisson chose the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ to supplement his equations, and that choice is intimately related to the solutions he obtained for the MPD equations in flat spacetime, which are known as Mathisson's helical motions. However, in [5] Tulczyjew proposed $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ as supplementary equations for (2.14), and showed that this condition leads to the expected equations for the motion of a spinning particle in flat spacetime (the helical motions do not appear). The equations that are used to supplement MPD equations are very important and are known in the literature as spin supplementary conditions. We will see that each condition has some special features. In particular, for the Mathisson condition, the scalar m is conserved, while in Tulczyjew condition the scalar μ^2 , which is related to the norm of the momentum, is conserved. Depending on the type of problem we are interested in, it can be convenient to use one condition or the other. The next chapter is dedicated to explain these supplementary conditions, illustrate the differences existing between them and describe in what scenarios it could be adequate to use one condition or another.

3 SPIN SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

As anticipated in the previous chapter, Mathisson imposed the spin supplementary condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ (a condition which comes from $v_{\gamma}m^{\gamma\alpha\beta}=0$, see Eq. (2.41)) in order to make his equations determined. In fact, we saw that the MPD equations (2.14) by themselves comprise a total of ten equations for thirteen degrees of freedom, so that three other equations are necessary. These additional equations that must be imposed are the so-called spin supplementary conditions.

Besides, we mentioned that there is an infinite set of trajectories that describe the motion of the body satisfying the Mathisson supplementary condition, the famous Mathisson's helical solutions. However, it would be natural in flat spacetime to expect that a determined system leads to a unique trajectory, something that does not happen with the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$, a fact which will be properly understood in this chapter. Some years later than Mathisson, Tulczyjew proposed as supplementary condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ rather than that proposed in [3], and showed that this condition leads to a unique trajectory, in which the helical solutions do not appear [5]. These differences seem to lead us to conclude that different dynamics arise depending on what supplementary condition is chosen. Nevertheless, it will be showed that this conclusion is merely apparent, since both supplementary conditions describe the same body, only changing the point of view, that is, the observer [16].

As Mathisson's solutions predict particles that could move in trajectories with a radius of arbitrary size, they were considered *unphysical solutions* [17,18]. In this sense, these solutions need to be properly understood and their origins clarified. For this, it will be fundamental to discuss how one can define the center of mass of an extended body in relativity. We know from Newtonian mechanics the relevance of that special point of the body. In particular, an extended body is properly described if we know the dynamics of its center of mass and of its internal motion relative to the center of mass, such that it would be interesting if we could define something similar in relativity. In fact, many authors have discussed about how we can define the center of mass in relativity [19,20].

For the treatment of an extended body in relativity, we have seen that a body of finite size describes a world tube along its motion, representing the world lines of each point that forms the body, and that we chose a reference curve L inside this world tube. It will be discussed in this chapter that the point of the body which describes the curve L is precisely its center of mass when any of the supplementary conditions are used, i.e. for any condition of the type $S^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}=0$, with u^{β} being a timelike vector [16]. It is fundamental, however, to keep in mind that in relativity the CM of an extended body is observer-dependent [20], such that does not exist a universal point that all the observers agree to be the CM of the body. Given this fact, we will see that the spin supplementary condition actually chooses the observer, which in turn measures the body's center of mass.

Although the supplementary conditions $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ and $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ are the best known, other conditions were also proposed [14,21]. In particular, in Ref. [14] a relaxed version of the Tulczyjew condition has been proposed to treat massless particles.

In addition, a discussion on massless particles will be made, by defending $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ as an appropriate supplementary condition to treat the massless case, in agreement with precedent works where some authors concluded the same result [22,23].

In this section, we will elucidate some differences between these two supplementary conditions. From now on, the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ is occasionally referred to as *Mathisson-Pirani condition* (or simply MP condition) and $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ as *Tulczy-jew condition*.

3.1 THE TULCZYJEW SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITION: $S^{lpha eta} p_{eta} = 0$

This section is devoted to explore the main properties of the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta} = 0$. Let us begin to understand the differences between Tulczyjew ($S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta} = 0$) and Mathisson-Pirani ($S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta} = 0$) conditions by studying the conserved quantities of the spinning test particle.

There are some scalars which are conserved in both supplementary conditions, as is the case of the quadratic spin $S^2 = S_{\mu\nu}S^{\mu\nu}$. In fact, contracting the spin

equation of MPD equations (2.14) with $S_{\alpha\beta}$, we obtain

$$S_{\alpha\beta}\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = 2S_{\alpha\beta}p^{\alpha}v^{\beta} = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \frac{D(S_{\alpha\beta}S^{\alpha\beta})}{D\tau} = 0,$$
 (3.1)

where it was used $S^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta} = 0$, with $u^{\alpha} = p^{\alpha}$ if the Tulczyjew condition is chosen and $u^{\alpha} = v^{\alpha}$ if the MP condition is chosen. Equation (3.1) tells us that the scalar $S_{\mu\nu}S^{\mu\nu}$ is conserved along the particle's trajectory. Besides, for both conditions, we have that the scalar

$$Q_{\mathbf{k}} = k_{\alpha} p^{\alpha} + \frac{1}{2} \nabla_{\alpha} k_{\beta} S^{\alpha\beta} \tag{3.2}$$

is conserved if k is a Killing vector field (KV) of the spacetime. In fact, to prove the conservation of (3.2) we only need the MPD equations, without mention of any supplementary condition. Explicitly, by deriving (3.2), we get

$$\dot{Q}_{k} = \nabla_{\alpha} k_{\beta} v^{(\alpha} p^{\beta)} - \frac{1}{2} k_{\gamma} R^{\gamma}_{\mu\alpha\beta} v^{\mu} S^{\alpha\beta} + \frac{1}{2} v^{\mu} \nabla_{\mu} \nabla_{\alpha} k_{\beta} S^{\alpha\beta}, \tag{3.3}$$

where MPD equations have been used. We prove $\dot{Q}_{k} = 0$ by considering that for a Killing vector field we have $\nabla_{(\mu}k_{\nu)} = 0$, which in turn implies $\nabla_{\mu}k_{\nu} = \nabla_{[\mu}k_{\nu]}$, and by using the identity $k_{\gamma}R^{\gamma}_{\mu\alpha\beta} = \nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\alpha}k_{\beta}$, which is valid for any KV as a consequence of Ricci identity (2.2). The scalars Q_{k} are important conserved quantities whose Killing vectors associated with them give us information about the symmetries of the spacetime. We will return to this point and study this conserved charge in more detail in the next chapter.

Nevertheless, there are some scalars that are conserved just in one of the supplementary conditions used. In particular, the scalar $\mu^2 = p^{\alpha}p_{\alpha}$, which is the mass of the particle in the frame where the 3-momentum vanishes $(p^i = 0)$, is conserved only if $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta} = 0$ is considered. In fact, for the scalar $p_{\alpha}p^{\alpha}$, contracting the spin equation (2.14) with $\dot{p}_{\alpha}p_{\beta}$, we have

$$\dot{p}_{\alpha}p_{\beta}\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = m\dot{p}_{\alpha}p^{\alpha} - m\dot{p}_{\alpha}v^{\alpha}, \tag{3.4}$$

where $m = v_{\beta}p^{\beta}$. Since $\dot{p}_{\alpha}v^{\alpha} = 0$ (which can be seen immediately by contracting the momentum equation of (2.14) with v_{α}) and considering that $p_{\alpha}\dot{p}^{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2}\frac{D(p_{\alpha}p^{\alpha})}{D\tau}$, we have

$$\frac{D(p_{\alpha}p^{\alpha})}{D\tau} = \frac{2}{m}\dot{p}_{\alpha}p_{\beta}\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = 0, \tag{3.5}$$

where in the last equality the derivative of the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ and the antisymmetry of $S^{\alpha\beta}$ have been used.

An advantage of the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ over $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ concerns the so-called momentum-velocity relation. The Tulczyjew condition has a very interesting and useful property that the actual degrees of freedom of the particle separate naturally, covariantly, in that condition. For example, the quantities that describe the particle are represented by v^{α} , p^{α} and $S^{\alpha\beta}$. However, these components are not independent of each other, since the MPD equations connect these variables. For the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$, in addition to the fact that the spin tensor can be expressed as a function of the momentum p^{α} (as suggested by the supplementary condition), we also can get a covariant expression in which the velocity is written in terms of the momentum and the spin. That expression will be referred to from now on as momentum-velocity relation. The momentum-velocity relation can be obtained as follows. Contracting the spin equation of (2.14) with p_{β} and using the derivative of the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$, we eventually arrive at

$$v^{\alpha} = \frac{m}{\mu^2} p^{\alpha} - \frac{1}{2\mu^2} S^{\alpha\beta} R_{\beta\gamma\rho\sigma} v^{\gamma} S^{\rho\sigma} , \qquad (3.6)$$

where the momentum equation of (2.14) has been used. We rewrite the above equation in a compact form as

$$v^{\alpha} = a p^{\alpha} + D^{\alpha}_{\ \gamma} v^{\gamma}, \tag{3.7}$$

where we do the identifications

$$a = \frac{m}{\mu^2}$$
, and $D^{\alpha}_{\ \gamma} = -\frac{1}{2\mu^2} S^{\alpha\beta} R_{\beta\gamma\rho\sigma} S^{\rho\sigma}$. (3.8)

Inserting repeatedly the velocity expression (3.7) in the velocity of the right-hand side of the same expression, we obtain the series

$$v^{\alpha} = a \left[p^{\alpha} + D^{\alpha}_{\gamma_1} p^{\gamma_1} + D^{\alpha}_{\gamma_1} D^{\gamma_1}_{\gamma_2} p^{\gamma_2} + \dots \right]. \tag{3.9}$$

Now, we note that the Tulczyjew supplementary condition allows us to express the spin tensor as follows:

$$S^{\alpha\beta} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} \tilde{S}_{\gamma} \, p_{\delta} \,, \tag{3.10}$$

with $\epsilon^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}$ standing for the Levi-Civita tensor. In fact, the solution for $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ is given by $S^{\alpha\beta}=A^{\alpha\beta\gamma}p_{\gamma}$, for some completely antisymmetric tensor \boldsymbol{A} ($A^{\alpha\beta\gamma}=A^{[\alpha\beta\gamma]}$). However, a completely antisymmetric tensor of rank 3 (or a 3-form, in the language of the differential forms) is always related in four-dimensional spaces to some vector \tilde{S}^{μ} by Hodge duality, i.e. the following relation is valid:

$$A^{\alpha\beta\gamma} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}\tilde{S}_{\delta},\tag{3.11}$$

from which follows the equation (3.10). We also note that the transformation $\tilde{S}_{\gamma} \to \tilde{S}_{\gamma} + \lambda p_{\gamma}$, for an arbitrary λ , does not change $S^{\alpha\beta}$ in Eq. (3.10), so that we could impose $\tilde{S}^{\gamma}p_{\gamma} = 0$ without loss of generality. Besides, one can prove that from (3.10) it follows the relation $S^{[\alpha\beta}S^{\mu]\nu} = 0$, which in turn we use to show that

$$D^{\alpha}_{\gamma_1} D^{\gamma_1}_{\gamma_2} p^{\gamma_2} = \frac{1}{2} D^{\alpha}_{\gamma_1} D^{\gamma_2}_{\gamma_2} p^{\gamma_1} = \frac{d}{2} D^{\alpha}_{\gamma_1} p^{\gamma_1}, \tag{3.12}$$

where $d = D^{\alpha}_{\alpha}$. From the latter relation, it follows that

$$D^{\alpha}_{\gamma_1} D^{\gamma_1}_{\gamma_2} D^{\gamma_2}_{\gamma_3} p^{\gamma_3} = \left(\frac{d}{2}\right)^2 D^{\alpha}_{\gamma_1} p^{\gamma_1}, \tag{3.13}$$

and so on. With these results, the series (3.9) is written as

$$v^{\alpha} = a \left(p^{\alpha} + D^{\alpha}_{\beta} p^{\beta} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{d^n}{2^n} \right), \qquad (3.14)$$

whose summation leads to

$$v^{\alpha} = a \left(p^{\alpha} + \frac{D^{\alpha}_{\gamma} p^{\gamma}}{1 - d/2} \right)$$
$$= \frac{m}{\mu^{2}} \left(p^{\alpha} - \frac{2S^{\alpha\beta} R_{\beta\gamma\rho\sigma} p^{\gamma} S^{\rho\sigma}}{4\mu^{2} - R_{\mu\nu\gamma\delta} S^{\mu\nu} S^{\gamma\delta}} \right), \tag{3.15}$$

where in the last equality the definitions of a, d and D^{α}_{β} have been used. The momentum-velocity relation (3.15) was first obtained by Kunzle in [8]. We note that it could also be established projecting equation (3.6) onto an orthonormal Lorentz frame, solving the equations for the velocity components and then by recovering the covariance of the expression, as made in [8,25]. In the deduction presented here, however, no covariance breaking was necessary [26].

Now, as a final discussion, let us see in flat spacetime the solutions of MPD equations along with $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ in order to shed some light on its content. We have in this scenario the following set of equations:

$$\dot{p}^{\alpha} = 0$$
, $\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = p^{\alpha}v^{\beta} - p^{\beta}v^{\alpha}$ and $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta} = 0$. (3.16)

Then, we see immediately that the momentum p^{α} is conserved along the particle motion. From the momentum-velocity relation (3.15), we conclude that $v^{\alpha} = \frac{m}{\mu^2} p^{\alpha}$, such that in this scenario, Tulczyjew and MP conditions become the same. In other words, we have proved that condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ implies condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ in flat spacetime. We could also conclude this from Eq. (3.6). However, as we will see further, the contrary is not true. Contracting the momentum-velocity relation found with v_{α} leads us to $m=\mu$, which in turn allows us to express this relation simply as $v^{\alpha}=p^{\alpha}/\mu$. The substitution of this latter equation in the spin equation leads also to the conservation of the spin tensor $(\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta}=0)$. Integrating the momentum-velocity relation, we have

$$x^{\alpha}(\tau) = \frac{p^{\alpha}}{\mu}\tau + C^{\alpha},\tag{3.17}$$

where the integration constants C^{α} are related to initial values of the position. Therefore, the solution of MPD equations with $S^{\mu\nu}p_{\nu}=0$ tells us that the representative world line of the particle describes straight lines with a uniform rotational motion. This property of Tulczyjew condition of predicting a unique trajectory in flat spacetime is the reason why many authors defend it as the more natural choice for massive particles [5,7]. We point out that this uniqueness of the condition $S^{\mu\nu}p_{\nu}=0$ is maintained in curved spacetimes [27,28]. In [28], the MPD equations are integrated numerically along with condition $S^{\mu\nu}p_{\nu}=0$ in a Kerr spacetime. For maximally symmetric spaces with nontrivial curvature (de Sitter and anti-de Sitter), where the curvature tensor is written as $R_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}=\kappa(g_{\alpha\mu}g_{\beta\nu}-g_{\alpha\nu}g_{\beta\mu})$, we can extract directly from Eq. (3.15) that $v^{\alpha}=\frac{m}{\mu^2}p^{\alpha}$, which in turn implies that $\dot{p}^{\alpha}=0$ and $\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta}=0$, so that the trajectories of spinning bodies are the geodesics of the de Sitter (or anti-de Sitter) space. Therefore, even in presence of spin, the MPD equations with Tulczyjew condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ predicts no deviation from the geodesic trajectory.

3.2 THE MATHISSON-PIRANI SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITION: $S^{lpha eta} v_{eta} = 0$

Let us see now the differences that MP condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta} = 0$ has in relation to $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta} = 0$. First, we note that the scalar $m = v^{\alpha}p_{\alpha}$, which is the mass of the particle in the frame where the 3-velocity is zero $(v^{i} = 0)$, i.e. the proper mass, is conserved if $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta} = 0$ is considered, whereas $\mu = \sqrt{p_{\alpha}p^{\alpha}}$ is not conserved anymore. In fact, for the scalar $m = v_{\mu}p^{\mu}$, we have

$$\dot{m} = \frac{D(v_{\alpha}p^{\alpha})}{D\tau} = \dot{v}_{\alpha}p^{\alpha} + v_{\alpha}\dot{p}^{\alpha}.$$
 (3.18)

Contracting the momentum equation of (2.14) with v_{α} , we obtain immediately $v_{\alpha}\dot{p}^{\alpha} = 0$, and contracting the spin equation of (2.14) with $\dot{v}_{\mu}v_{\nu}$, we get

$$\dot{v}_{\alpha}p^{\alpha} = \dot{v}_{\alpha}v_{\alpha}\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} + m\dot{v}_{\alpha}v^{\alpha}. \tag{3.19}$$

Once $v_{\alpha}v^{\alpha}=1$, it follows that $\dot{v}_{\alpha}v^{\alpha}=0$, so that substituting in (3.18) we finally obtain

$$\dot{m} = \dot{v}_{\alpha} v_{\beta} \dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = 0, \tag{3.20}$$

when the derivative of the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ is used.

Now, concerning a relation of the type (3.15), we point out that it was derived a momentum-velocity relation for the Mathisson-Pirani condition [21]. The relation the authors found turns out to be equivalent to the restriction $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$, and it was used to integrate numerically the MPD equations. However, since the expression found in [21] is equivalent to MP condition, the substitution of $S^{\mu\nu}$ expression (Eq. (3.22) given below) in that relation of course provides a trivial identity, as pointed out by the authors themselves, such that the expression cannot be used to conduct a similar investigation of that made in [25] in order to find the most general linear conserved charge in MP condition. Nevertheless, we observe that it is possible at least to obtain an equation for the derivative of the velocity in terms of the momentum and spin in MP condition, as shown in [27].

Up to now, we are discussing only massive particles, for which the equation $v_{\alpha}v^{\alpha}=1$ is valid. However, it is worth mentioning here the massless case. This case is interesting once the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ is perhaps the appropriate condition for the description of massless particles. A discussion about what are the best

equations that supplement the MPD equations for massless particles can be found in [22,23]. In [22] the MPD equations are solved using $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ and $v^{\alpha}v_{\alpha}=0$ to supplement (2.14) and then it is showed that $m=v_{\alpha}p^{\alpha}=0$ is satisfied. In addition, it was also shown that a massless particle satisfying this set of equations necessarily follows a null geodesic $v^{\beta}\nabla_{\beta}v^{\alpha}=0$. In [23], in turn, the authors adopted MP condition along with $m=v_{\alpha}p^{\alpha}=0$ as the adequate supplementary conditions for (2.14) in the massless case and also considered the possibility of $v_{\alpha}v^{\alpha}\neq 0$. We point out that these latter equations are perhaps the appropriate equations which supplement (2.14). In fact, if we consider MPD equations along with conditions $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ and $m=v_{\alpha}p^{\alpha}=0$, it is straightforward to show that the charge

$$Q = \hat{k}_{\mu} p^{\mu} + \frac{1}{2} \nabla_{\mu} \hat{k}_{\nu} S^{\mu\nu}$$
 (3.21)

is conserved, with \hat{k} being a conformal Killing vector (CKV), that is, it satisfies the equation $\nabla_{(\alpha}\hat{k}_{\beta)} = f g_{\alpha\beta}$, with $f = \frac{1}{4}\nabla^{\alpha}\hat{k}_{\alpha}$. In fact, from the case of a spinless particle we know that CKV's are related to conserved charges in null geodesics, in the same way as KV's are related to conserved charges along arbitrary geodesics. Namely, for spinless particles, the scalar $k_{\mu}p^{\mu}$ is conserved along arbitrary geodesics (with \hat{k} a KV), while $\hat{k}_{\mu}p^{\mu}$ is conserved along null geodesics (with \hat{k} a CKV).

At this point, as we made for the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$, it is important to make a discussion concerning the solutions of MPD equations in flat spacetime with MP condition. First, we note that for the case $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$, we have similarly the following expression for the spin tensor:

$$S^{\alpha\beta} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} \Sigma_{\mu} v_{\nu}, \tag{3.22}$$

for some vector Σ^{μ} . For the Mathisson-Pirani condition, we have the set of equations:

$$\dot{p}^{\alpha} = 0$$
, $\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = p^{\alpha}v^{\beta} - p^{\beta}v^{\alpha}$ and $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta} = 0$. (3.23)

Considering the spin tensor as given by (3.22) and taking the derivative of this expression, we have:

$$\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} \dot{\Sigma}_{\mu} \nu_{\nu} + \epsilon^{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} \Sigma_{\mu} \dot{\nu}_{\nu}, \qquad (3.24)$$

since the Levi-Civita tensor is covariantly constant ($\nabla_{\mu}\epsilon_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}=0$). Using the spin equation of MPD and contracting it with $\epsilon_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}v^{\gamma}$, we get the dynamic equation

for the spin vector Σ :

$$\dot{\Sigma}^{\delta} = -\dot{v}^{\gamma} \Sigma_{\gamma} v^{\delta}, \tag{3.25}$$

where we have used $v^{\gamma}\Sigma_{\gamma} = 0$. The orthogonality between \boldsymbol{v} and $\boldsymbol{\Sigma}$ can be established from the spin tensor equation (3.22), once the Σ_{μ} in that expression can be decomposed as $\Sigma_{\mu} = \Sigma_{\mu}^{\parallel} + \Sigma_{\mu}^{\perp}$, with Σ_{μ}^{\parallel} and Σ_{μ}^{\perp} being parallel and orthogonal to velocity, respectively. Since $\Sigma_{\mu}^{\parallel} \propto v_{\mu}$, this component does not contribute to the spin tensor $S^{\alpha\beta}$, once we will have something like $\epsilon^{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}v_{\mu}v_{\nu}$, which is automatically zero due to the simultaneous symmetry and antisymmetry in the indices μ and ν . Then, we can take $\Sigma_{\mu}^{\parallel} = 0$ without loss of generality, which amounts to the validity of $v^{\alpha}\Sigma_{\alpha} = 0$. Besides, expression (3.25) can be further simplified by proving that $\dot{v}^{\alpha}\Sigma_{\alpha} = 0$. This can be done as follows. Contracting again the spin equation with v_{β} and using the derivative of $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta} = 0$, we have for the momentum:

$$p^{\alpha} = mv^{\alpha} - \dot{v}_{\beta}S^{\alpha\beta}. \tag{3.26}$$

Of course, from the spin equation (3.22) it follows that $S^{\alpha\beta}\Sigma_{\beta}=0$. Using this latter relation and contracting (3.26) with Σ_{α} , we conclude that $\Sigma_{\alpha}p^{\alpha}=0$. Now, by deriving the momentum equation (3.26), using the set of equations (3.23) and contracting the resulting expression with Σ_{α} , we prove finally that $\Sigma_{\alpha}\dot{v}^{\alpha}=0$, which then implies that the spin vector is parallel transported ($\dot{\Sigma}^{\alpha}=0$). With this latter result, equation (3.24) becomes

$$\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} \Sigma_{\mu} \dot{v}_{\nu}. \tag{3.27}$$

Now, substituting the spin equation $\dot{S}^{\alpha\beta} = 2 p^{[\alpha} v^{\beta]}$ into Eq. (3.27) and then by contracting the resulting expression with $\epsilon_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}\Sigma^{\nu}$, we arrive at the dynamic equation for v^{α} :

$$\dot{v}^{\alpha} = -\frac{1}{\Sigma^2} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} \Sigma_{\beta} p_{\mu} v_{\nu}, \qquad (3.28)$$

where we define $\Sigma^2 = \Sigma^{\mu}\Sigma_{\mu}$, which is constant. At this point, we take the particular frame where the 3-momentum of the spinning particle vanishes $(p^i = 0)$, that is,

$$p^{\alpha} = (\mu, \vec{0}). \tag{3.29}$$

This amounts to align the momentum p^{α} with the time direction of a Lorentz frame, which can always be accomplished once the momentum is timelike. From

the orthogonality relation $\Sigma^{\alpha}p_{\alpha}=0$, it follows that the time component of Σ^{α} is zero, i.e, it has the form $\Sigma^{\alpha}=(0,\vec{\Sigma})$. By means of a rotation, we can align the vector $\vec{\Sigma}$ with the z-direction such that $\Sigma^{\alpha}=(0,0,0,\Sigma)$, which in turn implies that the z-component v^3 of the velocity is zero, since $\Sigma^{\mu}v_{\mu}=0$. With these simplifications and taking the velocity as $v^{\alpha}=(v^0,v^1,v^2,0)$, equation (3.28) becomes

$$\dot{v}^0 = 0, \quad \dot{v}^1 = -\frac{\mu}{\Sigma}v^2, \quad \dot{v}^2 = \frac{\mu}{\Sigma}v^1.$$
 (3.30)

The first equation provides v^0 constant, and the last two coupled equations can be separated such that each component obeys

$$\ddot{v}^j + \omega^2 v^j = 0, \tag{3.31}$$

with $\omega = \mu/\Sigma$ and j = 1, 2. The solutions of (3.31) are given by

$$v^{1} = \dot{x}(\tau) = A\sin(\omega\tau) + B\cos(\omega\tau), \qquad (3.32)$$

$$v^{2} = \dot{y}(\tau) = A' \sin(\omega \tau) + B' \cos(\omega \tau). \tag{3.33}$$

By integrating them and imposing the restrictions given by Eq. (3.30), we get:

$$x(\tau) = -A\cos(\omega\tau) + B\sin(\omega\tau) + C, \qquad (3.34)$$

$$y(\tau) = -B\cos(\omega\tau) - A\sin(\omega\tau) + C', \qquad (3.35)$$

with A,B,C and C' being integration constants, and where the redefinitions $A/\omega \to A,\, B/\omega \to B$ have been made. This can be put into the form

$$(x(\tau) - C)^2 + (y(\tau) - C')^2 = A^2 + B^2,$$
(3.36)

which is the equation of a circumference with center at $(x_c, y_c) = (C, C')$ and radius $r = (A^2 + B^2)^{1/2}$. Therefore, the general solution of the problem in the frame $p^i = 0$ is

$$x^{\alpha}(\tau) = (\gamma \tau, x(\tau), y(\tau), z_0). \tag{3.37}$$

The solution (3.37) describes the so-called Mathisson's helical motions, a point that follows a circular path while the time evolves. We obtain for the radius of the circumference:

$$r = \frac{\gamma^2 v \Sigma}{m}. ag{3.38}$$

Once that γ can take arbitrary values, these solutions were considered as unphysical [29]. However, a more recent work defends that this consideration is due to a misconception [16]. In fact, it was defended in the literature that the circular motions predicted by the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ were not contained in a finite radius, which supported the wrong interpretation. However, as pointed out in [16], one can prove that all the trajectories are contained in a radius with finite size given by $r_{max} = S_{r=0}/\mu$, with $S_{r=0}$ being the magnitude of the spin vector for the trajectory with r=0. This interpretation is totally consistent with Moller's work [20].

Therefore, the solution of MPD equations along with MP supplementary condition in flat spacetime predicts many possible curves which can be followed by the spinning particle, that is, there is an infinite set of solutions obeying $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$. That non-uniqueness can be explained as follows, which gives the physical interpretation of the supplementary conditions. The fact is that in relativity, unlike Newtonian mechanics, the center of mass of a body is observer-dependent, such that it is necessary to specify the frame in which the center of mass is calculated. A condition of type $S^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}=0$ always selects as reference curve the worldline of the center of mass of the body. The difference between the supplementary conditions is the observer which measures the center of mass. The condition $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta}=0$ describes the center of mass as measured by observers who see the body's center of mass not in the center of the rotating body. Then, this observer sees the center of mass displaced relative to the observer who sees the center of mass in the center. Thus, depending on the relative velocity between the observers, they will measure different trajectories, each one referring to the center of mass observed, which is precisely the many trajectories predicted by the solution (3.37). This interpretation explains why the condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$ gives just one solution, since this condition, according to the mentioned interpretation, means that the center of mass is at rest in relation to the observer which moves with 4-velocity $v^{\alpha} \propto p^{\alpha}$ constant in flat spacetime, and it corresponds to the unique point that does not rotate (r=0).

Summing up, the Tulczyjew condition $S^{\mu\nu}p_{\nu} = 0$ seems to be the appropriate condition for massive particles, since as we have seen it leads to a unique trajectory for the spinning particle in flat and curved spacetimes, while the MP condition $S^{\mu\nu}v_{\nu} = 0$ seems to be adequate to handle massless particles, once among other

reasons it leads to the correct conserved charge involving CKV's.

3.3 SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS AND THE CENTER OF MASS OF THE BODY

Now, we use $S^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}=0$, with u_{β} any timelike unity vector to show that the supplementary conditions always select the curve which represents the center of mass of the body as seen by an observer which moves with velocity u^{α} . There are many works which discuss the problem of defining the center of mass in relativity, as [19,20]. In special relativity, the momentum and spin of an extended body are given by the integral relations:

$$p^{\alpha} = \int_{\sigma} T^{\alpha\beta} d\sigma_{\beta} \quad \text{and} \quad S^{\alpha\beta} = \int_{\sigma} (x^{[\alpha} - z^{[\alpha}(\tau))T^{\beta]\gamma} d\sigma_{\gamma},$$
 (3.39)

where σ is a 3-dimensional spacelike hypersurface orthogonal to u^{α} which generates the body and $z^{\alpha}(\tau)$ is a point over the reference curve L. The conditions of the kind $S^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}=0$ are the appropriate conditions to supplement MPD equations since they determine the center of mass in the rest frame of an observer which moves with velocity u^{α} . In fact, in that frame we have $u^{i}=0$, which implies $S^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}=S^{i0}u_{0}$. For the calculation of S^{i0} we have

$$S^{i0} = \int (x^i - z^i(\tau)) T^{0\gamma} d\sigma_{\gamma} - \int (x^0 - z^0(\tau)) T^{i\gamma} d\sigma_{\gamma}.$$
 (3.40)

Since the integration is performed in the hypersurface $u_{\alpha}(x^{\alpha} - z^{\alpha}(\tau)) = 0$ (or simply $x^{0} = z^{0}(\tau)$) orthogonal to \boldsymbol{u} , it follows that the second integral above is zero. Then, we get

$$S^{i0} = \int x^i T^{0\gamma} d\sigma_{\gamma} - z^i(\tau) m(u), \qquad (3.41)$$

with m(u) the mass as measured in this reference frame. The first term of the above equation is by definition $m(u) x_{CM}^i(u)$, with $x_{CM}^i(u)$ the coordinates of the mass center in the frame, since $d\sigma_{\gamma}$ has only the zero component $d\sigma_0$ and the component T^{00} of the energy-momentum tensor is related to the mass of the body. Then, we obtain

$$x_{CM}^{i}(u) - z^{i} = -\frac{S^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}}{m(u)},$$
 (3.42)

where $m(u) = \mu$ for $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta} = 0$ and m(u) = m for $S^{\alpha\beta}v_{\beta} = 0$. Then, establishing $S^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta} = 0$ gives that $z^{i}(\tau)$ is the center of mass of the body, as stated earlier.

In the next chapter, we will learn more about symmetries of the spacetime and the so called hidden symmetries. The generators of these symmetries, that is, Killing vectors, and Killing and Killing-Yano tensors, will also be properly discussed.

4 KILLING-YANO TENSORS AND THEIR INTEGRABILITY CONDITI-ONS

We have seen in section 3.1 that Tulczyjew supplementary condition $S^{\mu\nu}p_{\nu} = 0$ has, among other features, the property of admitting a covariant relation expressing velocity in terms of the momentum and the spin of the particle, given in Eq. (3.15) and called momentum-velocity relation. This property was explored by Rüdiger in [25] in order to obtain the most general conserved linear charge which can be constructed in the pole-dipole approximation. Of course, the conserved scalar (3.2) should emerge from Rudiger's method, as it actually does. Nevertheless, besides the scalar (3.2) it was also found by the author that the scalar

$$Q_Y = Y_{\mu\nu}^{\star} S^{\mu\nu},\tag{4.1}$$

where star means Hodge duality, is conserved if Y is a Killing-Yano tensor (KY), i.e. an antisymmetric tensor $(Y_{\mu\nu} = Y_{[\mu\nu]})$ which satisfies $\nabla_{(\alpha}Y_{\mu)\nu} = 0$. So, Q_Y needs Y to exist. Quadratic conserved quantities, in turn, as S^2 and $p_{\alpha}p^{\alpha}$, should emerge from an investigation of the most general conserved charge which is quadratic in momentum and spin, an investigation which was carried out by the same author in a subsequent paper [30]. In this chapter, we will understand Rüdiger's work in detail, since the problem tackled in this thesis is based on it.

The interesting thing about Rüdiger's work is precisely the appearance of the new conserved charge (4.1) involving a Killing-Yano tensor. Killing-Yano tensors, together with Killing tensors are the antisymmetric and symmetric generalizations of Killing vectors, respectively, and they are related to symmetries of the phase space of the geodesic motion, in the same way that Killing vectors are related to symmetries of the spacetime [31]. For that reason these symmetries are sometimes referred to as hidden symmetries. Nevertheless, the interesting thing about spacetimes which admit the existence of a KY tensor is that it can be showed that these spacetimes satisfy a set of algebraic equations known as integrability conditions, which involve the curvature tensor. Therefore, if a spacetime admits a KY tensor, these conditions on the curvature necessarily need to be satisfied. In this chapter we will learn about these objects and their integrability conditions, once they will

be essential to the problem we consider in this thesis.

4.1 KILLING AND KILLING-YANO TENSORS

A conformal Killing-Yano tensor (CKY) of rank p is a totally antisymmetric tensor $Y_{\alpha_1\alpha_2...\alpha_p} = Y_{[\alpha_1\alpha_2...\alpha_p]}$, i.e., a p-form, satisfying the equation [32]

$$\nabla_{\mu} Y_{\alpha_1 \alpha_2 \dots \alpha_p} = \nabla_{[\mu} Y_{\alpha_1 \alpha_2 \dots \alpha_p]} + 2 g_{\mu[\alpha_1} \tilde{Y}_{\alpha_2 \dots \alpha_p]}, \tag{4.2}$$

with $\tilde{\boldsymbol{Y}}$ being related to the divergence of \boldsymbol{Y} . In fact, by tracing expression (4.2) we obtain

$$\tilde{Y}_{\alpha_2...\alpha_p} = \frac{p}{2(5-p)} \nabla^{\mu} Y_{\mu\alpha_2...\alpha_p}.$$
(4.3)

Equation (4.2) can also be displayed in an equivalent way by the expression

$$\nabla_{(\mu} Y_{\alpha_1)\alpha_2...\alpha_p} = g_{\mu[\alpha_1} \tilde{Y}_{\alpha_2...\alpha_p]} + g_{\alpha_1[\mu} \tilde{Y}_{\alpha_2...\alpha_p]}. \tag{4.4}$$

As one can see from the definition (4.2) of a CKY, the derivative of this object is formed by two terms, one involving its exterior derivative and other its interior derivative (divergence). From this definition one can define two important objects, the Killing-Yano tensor (KY) and the closed conformal Killing-Yano tensor (CCKY). A KY is by definition a CKY with zero divergence ($\tilde{Y} = 0$), which amounts to having zero at the right-hand side of (4.4). Then, a KY is a p-form which obeys the equation

$$\nabla_{(\mu} Y_{\alpha_1)\alpha_2...\alpha_n} = 0. \tag{4.5}$$

A KY can be seen as the antisymmetric generalization of a KV. In fact, we see that for p = 1 the above equation satisfies the Killing equation.

A generic p-form ω is said to be closed if its exterior derivative is zero, that is, $d\omega = 0$. Then, a closed CKY, or CCKY, is an object which obeys (4.2) with vanishing exterior derivative $\nabla_{[\mu} Y_{\alpha_1 \alpha_2 \dots \alpha_p]} = 0$, that is,

$$\nabla_{\mu} Y_{\alpha_1 \alpha_2 \dots \alpha_p} = 2 g_{\mu[\alpha_1} \tilde{Y}_{\alpha_2 \dots \alpha_p]}. \tag{4.6}$$

It can be proved that the Hodge dual of a KY is a CCKY and vice versa. In fact, for the Hodge duality we have

$$(Y^{\star})_{\alpha_1...\alpha_{n-p}} = \frac{1}{p!} \epsilon^{\beta_1...\beta_p}_{\alpha_1...\alpha_{n-p}} Y_{\beta_1...\beta_p}. \tag{4.7}$$

Supposing that Y^* is a KY, it obeys, from (4.2), the relation

$$\nabla_{\mu}(Y^{\star})_{\beta_1...\beta_p} = \nabla_{[\mu}(Y^{\star})_{\beta_1...\beta_p]}.$$
(4.8)

Contracting this latter expression with $\frac{1}{p!}\epsilon^{\beta_1...\beta_p}_{\alpha_1...\alpha_{n-p}}$ and using (4.7) we get

$$\nabla_{\mu} Y_{\alpha_{1}...\alpha_{n-p}} = \frac{1}{p!(n-p)!} \epsilon^{\beta_{1}...\beta_{p}}_{\alpha_{1}...\alpha_{n-p}} \epsilon^{\tilde{\alpha}_{1}...\tilde{\alpha}_{n-p}}_{[\beta_{1}...\beta_{p}} \nabla_{\mu]} Y_{\tilde{\alpha}_{1}...\tilde{\alpha}_{n-p}}. \tag{4.9}$$

Developing the antisymmetrization of the right-hand side, we obtain finally that Y satisfies the CCKY equation (4.6). Similarly, we can prove the converse, that is, by starting from a tensor Y^* obeying the CCKY equation, prove that its Hodge dual $(Y^*)^* = Y$ obeys a KY equation.

In addition, one can also prove that the Hodge dual of a CKY is also a CKY. In other words, under Hodge duality, the exterior derivative becomes interior derivative and vice versa, a fact which explains this latter result and the previous one. As a remark, we point out that the CKY equation (4.2) can also be put into a more compact form by using the language of differential forms [33]. This approach has the advantage that the fact that two CKY's are related via Hodge duality, in the same way as a KY and a CCKY, it can be shown more easily in this notation. However, this language will not be adopted here.

Another important object we can define is the *Killing tensor* (KT). A KT of rank p is by definition the symmetric generalization of a KV, that is, a completely symmetric tensor $K_{\alpha_1...\alpha_p} = K_{(\alpha_1...\alpha_p)}$ which satisfies the equation

$$\nabla_{(\mu} K_{\alpha_1 \dots \alpha_p)} = 0. \tag{4.10}$$

In fact, we see immediately that a KT of rank p=1 satisfies a Killing equation. Furthermore, we have the important property that, given a KY, its square is a KT, that is, the tensor K defined by the contraction

$$K_{\alpha\beta} = Y_{\alpha\alpha_2...\alpha_p} Y_{\beta}^{\alpha_2...\alpha_p} \tag{4.11}$$

is a rank 2 Killing tensor if Y is a Killing-Yano tensor of any order p.

The interesting point about KY's and KT's is that they are related to conserved quantities for the motion of a free particle [31]. It is widely known that

for the motion of a spinless particle in GR, the Killing vectors are related to conserved quantities along the geodesic motion. Indeed, if \mathbf{k} is a Killing vector field, then the scalar $k_{\mu}p^{\mu}$ is a constant of motion for the particle. This result is very important once it is closely related to the problem of integrating the geodesic equation in curved spacetimes. In fact, even in spacetimes with many symmetries, as Schwarzschild spacetime, the geodesic equation is not integrated directly. Rather, one uses the Killing vector fields of the spacetime, which generates the *isometries*, in order to use the conserved charges associated to these symmetries and then integrate the geodesic equation. In the same way as Killing vectors, Killing tensors are also related to conserved quantities for the geodesic motion. In fact, if we consider scalars of type $C = K_{\mu\nu}p^{\mu}p^{\nu}$, for some tensor $K_{\mu\nu}$, we have by derivation in the direction of motion:

$$\dot{C} = v^{\alpha} \nabla_{\alpha} K_{\mu\nu} p^{\mu} p^{\nu} + K_{\mu\nu} \dot{p}^{\mu} p^{\nu} + K_{\mu\nu} p^{\mu} \dot{p}^{\nu}. \tag{4.12}$$

Imposing $\dot{C}=0$, and since the motion is geodesic, i.e. $p^{\mu} \propto v^{\mu}$ and $\dot{v}^{\mu}=0$, then the last two terms above vanish and we conclude that $\dot{C} \propto \nabla_{\alpha} K_{\mu\nu} v^{\alpha} v^{\mu} v^{\nu}=0$, which is satisfied for an arbitrary geodesic curve only if $\nabla_{(\alpha} K_{\mu\nu)}=0$, i.e., \boldsymbol{K} is a rank 2 Killing tensor field. For instance, the metric tensor $g_{\mu\nu}$ is a trivial example of a rank 2 Killing tensor, once $\nabla_{\alpha} g_{\mu\nu}=0$. This KT is related to the conserved quantity $g_{\mu\nu}p^{\mu}p^{\nu}=p_{\mu}p^{\mu}$ for the spinless particle. In the same way, if a spacetime admits a KY, we can form a KT by means of (4.11), so that we can always generate a conserved scalar with the structure $K_{\mu\nu}p^{\mu}p^{\nu}$.

Therefore, KY's and KT's are related to conserved quantities even for the geodesic motion, and not only for the case of a particle with spin. We note, however, the particularity of the Rüdiger's result (4.1), since for the geodesic motion the generators of hidden symmetries (in this case, Killing tensors) appear in conserved quantities quadratic in the momenta, while for the spinning particle the Killing-Yano tensor appears already in the linear case.

After this presentation, we are ready to investigate the integrability conditions of these objects. In particular, we will focuses our attention on the Killing-Yano tensor, which is the relevant object which appears in the conserved charge we are interested in. However, before discussing about integrability conditions, it is

necessary to introduce an important classification which will be very relevant to subsequent topics, the Petrov classification.

4.2 THE PETROV CLASSIFICATION

In four-dimensional spacetimes, there is an important classification which allows us to classify the spacetimes in six different types. This classification is known as Petrov classification, and it is an algebraic classification for the curvature tensor, or more precisely, the Weyl tensor.

Petrov classification can be presented by a variety of different approaches [34]. In this thesis, however, we will present only one of them, which classify the Weyl tensor according to which components of this tensor can be made simultaneously zero by transforming a null tetrad frame under the action of Lorentz group. We point out that, as proposed originally by Petrov [35] and further developed by Penrose [36], the classification is valid only in four dimensional spacetimes. However, in [34,37] can be found a discussion on how this classification can be generalized to higher dimensions.

The Weyl tensor can be defined as the traceless part of the curvature tensor. Then, it obeys the same algebraic identities of the curvature tensor, with the additional property of being traceless, i.e., it satisfies

$$C_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} = C_{[\alpha\beta][\mu\nu]}, \quad C_{\alpha[\beta\mu\nu]} = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad C^{\mu}_{\alpha\mu\beta} = 0.$$
 (4.13)

As pointed out in chapter 2, the Weyl tensor in four dimensions has only ten independent components. It is possible to accommodate these ten components in five complex scalars by using a null tetrad frame, which we denote by $\{\ell, n, m, \bar{m}\}$. A null tetrad frame is a set of four vectors $\{\ell, n, m, \bar{m}\}$, where ℓ and n are real vector fields, whereas m is complex with \bar{m} being its complex conjugate. By definition, all the tetrad vectors are null and the only nonvanishing inner products in this frame are the following:

$$\ell^{\mu} n_{\mu} = 1 \quad \text{and} \quad m^{\mu} \bar{m}_{\mu} = -1.$$
 (4.14)

For instance, if $\{e_0, e_1, e_2, e_3\}$ is a Lorentz frame, with their inner products yielding

the Minkowski metric $\eta_{\mu\nu}$, then

$$\ell = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (e_0 + e_1) , \quad n = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (e_0 - e_1) ,$$

$$m{m} = rac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left(m{e}_2 + i m{e}_3
ight) \; , \; \; ar{m{m}} = rac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left(m{e}_2 - i m{e}_3
ight) \; ,$$

is a null tetrad frame.

The complex scalars, which are called Weyl scalars, are defined as projections of the Weyl tensor in the vectors of the tetrad in the following way:

$$\Psi_{0} \equiv C_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}\ell^{\alpha}m^{\beta}\ell^{\mu}m^{\nu}; \ \Psi_{1} \equiv C_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}\ell^{\alpha}n^{\beta}\ell^{\mu}m^{\nu}; \ \Psi_{2} \equiv C_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}\ell^{\alpha}m^{\beta}\bar{m}^{\mu}n^{\nu};$$

$$\Psi_{3} \equiv C_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}\ell^{\alpha}n^{\beta}\bar{m}^{\mu}n^{\nu}; \ \Psi_{4} \equiv C_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}n^{\alpha}\bar{m}^{\beta}n^{\mu}\bar{m}^{\nu}.$$

$$(4.15)$$

In this language, the spacetimes are classified depending on which Weyl scalars can be made zero.

In addition, the Weyl tensor can be expressed in terms of the null tetrad frame introduced. In order to present the expression, let us introduce the following notation:

$$\{\ell_{\alpha}n_{\beta}m_{\mu}\bar{m}_{\nu}\} \equiv 4\ell_{[\alpha}n_{\beta]}m_{[\mu}\bar{m}_{\nu]} + 4m_{[\alpha}\bar{m}_{\beta]}\ell_{[\mu}n_{\nu]}. \tag{4.16}$$

The Weyl tensor is then expressed as

$$C_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2}(\Psi_2 + \bar{\Psi}_2)[\{\ell_{\alpha}n_{\beta}\ell_{\mu}n_{\nu}\} + \{m_{\alpha}\bar{m}_{\beta}m_{\mu}\bar{m}_{\nu}\}] - \frac{1}{2}(\Psi_2 - \bar{\Psi}_2)\{\ell_{\alpha}n_{\beta}m_{\mu}\bar{m}_{\nu}\}$$

$$+\bar{\Psi}_0\{n_\alpha\bar{m}_\beta n_\mu\bar{m}_\nu\} + \bar{\Psi}_4\{\ell_\alpha m_\beta\ell_\mu m_\nu\} - \bar{\Psi}_2\{\ell_\alpha m_\beta n_\mu\bar{m}_\nu\}$$

$$+\bar{\Psi}_{1}[\{\ell_{\alpha}n_{\beta}n_{\mu}\bar{m}_{\nu}\} + \{n_{\alpha}\bar{m}_{\beta}\bar{m}_{\mu}m_{\nu}\}] + \bar{\Psi}_{3}[\{\ell_{\alpha}m_{\beta}m_{\mu}\bar{m}_{\nu}\} - \{\ell_{\alpha}n_{\beta}\ell_{\mu}m_{\nu}\}] + c.c.,$$
(4.17)

where c.c. means the complex conjugate of all previous terms.

An important feature on Petrov classification is that it is local, i.e. the Petrov type of the Weyl tensor can change from point to point of the spacetime. However, it is observed that in general the Petrov type is kept invariant throughout the spacetime, at least for most of the known spaces, and it is thanks to this property that Petrov classification becomes useful to distinguish spacetimes. For example, black hole solutions as Schwarzschild and Kerr spacetimes are Petrov type D in

all points of the manifold, while solutions as plane gravitational waves are type N. In particular, according with the definition presented in the table below of Petrov classification in terms of Weyl scalars, it means that in these spacetimes we can always find a null tetrad which allows us to vanish all the Weyl scalars (in all points of the manifold) except Ψ_2 and Ψ_4 , respectively. The following table summarizes which Weyl scalars can be made zero depending on the corresponding Petrov type.

Petrov Type	Vanishing Weyl Scalars
\overline{I}	$\Psi_0,\;\Psi_4$
\overline{II}	$\Psi_0,\;\Psi_1,\;\Psi_4$
III	$\Psi_0,\;\Psi_1,\;\Psi_2,\;\Psi_4$
\overline{D}	$\Psi_0,\;\Psi_1,\;\Psi_3,\;\Psi_4$
$\overline{}$	$\Psi_0,\;\Psi_1,\;\Psi_2,\;\Psi_3$
O	$\Psi_0,\;\Psi_1,\;\Psi_2,\;\Psi_3,\;\Psi_4$

Tabela 1 – Petrov types and its relation with the possibility of annihilating the Weyl scalars by a suitable choice of null tetrad frame. Note that the type O means a conformally flat spacetime, i.e. the Weyl tensor is identically zero in such a case.

Lorentz transformations can be understood in terms of rotations in the tetrad frame. We can distinguish all possible rotations in a null tetrad frame in three different types. They are [34,38]

(i)
$$\boldsymbol{\ell} \rightarrow \boldsymbol{\ell}; \boldsymbol{n} \rightarrow \boldsymbol{n} + w \boldsymbol{m} + \bar{w} \bar{\boldsymbol{m}} + |w|^2 \boldsymbol{\ell}; \boldsymbol{m} \rightarrow \boldsymbol{m} + \bar{w} \boldsymbol{\ell}; \bar{\boldsymbol{m}} \rightarrow \bar{\boldsymbol{m}} + w \boldsymbol{\ell},$$

(ii)
$$\ell \rightarrow \ell + |z|^2 n + \bar{z} m + z \bar{m}; n \rightarrow n; m \rightarrow m + z n; \bar{m} \rightarrow \bar{m} + \bar{z} n,$$

(iii)
$$\boldsymbol{\ell} \to \lambda \, \boldsymbol{\ell}; \; \boldsymbol{n} \to \lambda^{-1} \boldsymbol{n}; \; \boldsymbol{m} \to e^{i\theta} \boldsymbol{m}; \bar{\boldsymbol{m}} \to e^{-i\theta} \bar{\boldsymbol{m}},$$

with λ and θ being real numbers, z and w being complex numbers, and where (i) means rotation around the null direction ℓ , (ii) rotation around the null direction n and (iii) a Lorentz boost. Performing the transformation (ii), the Weyl scalars

transform in the following way

$$\Psi_0 \to \Psi_0' = \Psi_0 + 4z\Psi_1 + 6z^2\Psi_2 + 4z^3\Psi_3 + z^4\Psi_4;$$

$$\Psi_1 \to \Psi_1' = \frac{1}{4} \frac{d}{dz} \Psi_0'; \quad \Psi_2 \to \Psi_2' = \frac{1}{3} \frac{d}{dz} \Psi_1';$$
 (4.18)

$$\Psi_3 \to \Psi_3' = \frac{1}{2} \frac{d}{dz} \Psi_2'; \quad \Psi_4 \to \Psi_4' = \frac{1}{2} \frac{d}{dz} \Psi_3' = \Psi_4.$$

Establishing $\Psi'_0 = 0$, we will have a fourth order polynomial equation in the variable z, which possesses four roots that we designate by $\{z_1, z_2, z_3, z_4\}$. It means that is always possible to annihilate Ψ_0 by means of a convenient choice of the frame. The different Petrov types of the Weyl tensor are then established depending on the characteristic of these four roots. For instance, we can have a situation where the four roots z_i (i = 1, 2, 3, 4) are distinct, in which case the roots do not possess degeneracy, or cases where some of the roots coincide, in which case is said that the roots possess degeneracy of order r, with r being the number of equal roots. Each one of these possible situations will be associated with a Petrov type.

Let us illustrate how this association can be done using as example the case where two of the roots coincide, i.e., are of the kind $z_1 = z_2 \neq z_3 = z_4$. Firstly, we call attention to the important mathematical fact that in the equation (4.18) the transformed Weyl scalars are always the derivative of the precedent Weyl scalar. This important fact will allow us to establish the different Petrov types. In the proposed case, the polynomial Ψ'_0 can be expressed as $\Psi'_0 = \Psi_4(z - z_1)^2(z - z_3)^2$ (= 0). The remaining transformed Weyl scalars can be obtained by derivation in relation to z, and they read

$$\Psi_1' = \frac{1}{2} \Psi_4(z - z_1)(z - z_3)(2z - z_1 - z_3);$$

$$\Psi_2' = \frac{1}{3} \Psi_4 \left[(z - z_1)(z - z_3) + \frac{1}{2}(2z - z_1 - z_3)^2 \right];$$
(4.19)

$$\Psi_3' = \frac{1}{2}\Psi_4(2z - z_1 - z_3); \ \Psi_4' = \Psi_4.$$

Choosing $z = z_1$ for example, we see that the scalars Ψ_0 and Ψ_1 become zero simultaneously. Similarly, if after this we perform a transformation of the type

(i), one proves that the scalars Ψ_3 and Ψ_4 also vanish, while Ψ_0 and Ψ_1 are kept invariant, i.e., equal to zero. Then, the situation where two of the roots coincide admits just $\Psi_2 \neq 0$ after Lorentz transformations, i.e., it is identified as the Petrov type D case. Similarly, we show that the each of the remaining situations involving the four roots of the polynomial equation $\Psi'_0 = 0$ is related to a specific Petrov type of the Weyl tensor. This classification will be useful in calculations made in the next chapter.

4.3 INTEGRABILITY CONDITIONS

Suppose that Z^{α} is a covariantly constant vector field, i.e., it satisfies $\nabla_{\alpha} Z_{\beta} = 0$. A vector field with this property, due to the Ricci identity (2.2), satisfies the equation

$$2\nabla_{[\mu}\nabla_{\nu]}Z^{\alpha} = R^{\alpha}_{\ \beta\mu\nu}Z^{\beta} = 0.$$

The latter equation is said to be an integrability condition for the existence of a constant vector field. Thus, if the curvature of a spacetime is such that there exists no vector field T^{α} satisfying $R_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}T^{\alpha}=0$, then we can already state that no covariantly constant vector field exists, without having to try to integrate the differential equation $\nabla_{\alpha}Z_{\beta}=0$ for a generic vector field Z^{α} . In the same way, if one wants that a KY exists in a spacetime, some integrability conditions should be satisfied. For instance, concerning KY's of rank two, $Y_{\mu\nu}$, the following constraints must hold [39-41]:

$$0 = R^{\alpha}_{\ (\mu} Y_{\nu)\alpha} \,, \tag{4.20}$$

$$0 = C_{\alpha\beta[\mu}{}^{\sigma} Y_{\nu]\sigma} + C_{\mu\nu[\alpha}{}^{\sigma} Y_{\beta]\sigma}, \qquad (4.21)$$

where $R^{\alpha}_{\ \mu}$ stands for the Ricci tensor whereas $C_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta}$ denotes the Weyl tensor. Thus, the curvature of the spacetime must obey some algebraic restrictions if a spacetime admits a KY.

A general treatment of the integrability conditions valid for CKY's of any order is given in [41]. However, we are interested in understanding the conserved scalar (4.1) found by Rudiger in [25]. Therefore, from now on, it is sufficient to investigate the integrability conditions associated to KY's of rank p = 2. Considering this simplification, let us illustrate how to obtain the integrability condition (4.21). For

this purpose, we start from the more general equation of a conformal KY of rank 2, which according to (4.4) reads

$$\nabla_{\nu} Y_{\alpha\beta} + \nabla_{\alpha} Y_{\nu\beta} = 2 g_{\nu[\alpha} \tilde{Y}_{\beta]} + 2 g_{\alpha[\nu} \tilde{Y}_{\beta]}. \tag{4.22}$$

The integrability conditions for a CKY are algebraic conditions satisfied by the curvature tensor necessary for its existence, that is, if we suppose that a spacetime admits the existence of a CKY, then its curvature tensor necessarily should satisfy some algebraic conditions. Then, starting from (4.22) and since we are looking for an algebraic expression, we need to eliminate all the derivatives of the CKY Y. For this purpose, we proceed as follows. Deriving the above relation and by making cyclic permutations of the indices ($\mu\nu\alpha$), we get

$$\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu}Y_{\alpha\beta} + \nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\alpha}Y_{\nu\beta} = 2h_{\mu[\beta}g_{\alpha]\nu} + 2h_{\mu[\beta}g_{\nu]\alpha},$$

$$-\nabla_{\alpha}\nabla_{\mu}Y_{\nu\beta} - \nabla_{\alpha}\nabla_{\nu}Y_{\mu\beta} = -2h_{\alpha[\beta}g_{\nu]\mu} - 2h_{\alpha[\beta}g_{\mu]\nu},$$

$$\nabla_{\nu}\nabla_{\alpha}Y_{\mu\beta} + \nabla_{\nu}\nabla_{\mu}Y_{\alpha\beta} = 2h_{\nu[\beta}g_{\mu]\alpha} + 2h_{\nu[\beta}g_{\alpha]\mu},$$

$$(4.23)$$

where the second equation was multiplied by -1 and we define $h_{\alpha\beta} = \nabla_{\alpha} \tilde{Y}_{\beta}$. Summing the three equations above and using the Ricci identity (2.2), we arrive at

$$2\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu}Y_{\alpha\beta} = R_{\alpha\ \mu\nu}^{\ \gamma}Y_{\gamma\beta} + R_{\beta\ \mu\nu}^{\ \gamma}Y_{\alpha\gamma} - R_{\nu\ \mu\alpha}^{\ \gamma}Y_{\gamma\beta} - R_{\beta\ \mu\alpha}^{\ \gamma}Y_{\nu\gamma} - R_{\mu\ \nu\alpha}^{\ \gamma}Y_{\gamma\beta} - R_{\beta\ \nu\alpha}^{\ \gamma}Y_{\mu\gamma} + 2h_{\mu[\beta}g_{\alpha]\nu} + 2h_{\mu[\beta}g_{\nu]\alpha} - 2h_{\alpha[\beta}g_{\nu]\mu} - 2h_{\alpha[\beta}g_{\mu]\nu} + 2h_{\nu[\beta}g_{\mu]\alpha} + 2h_{\nu[\beta}g_{\alpha]\mu}.$$
(4.24)

Now, starting from (4.2) for p = 2, expanding its anti-symmetrization symbols, and then deriving with ∇_{μ} the resulting expression we get

$$2\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu}Y_{\alpha\beta} = 3g_{\nu\alpha}h_{\mu\beta} - 3g_{\nu\beta}h_{\mu\alpha} - \nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\beta}Y_{\nu\alpha} + \nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\alpha}Y_{\beta\nu}. \tag{4.25}$$

Using equation (4.24) to build explicit expressions for $\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\beta}Y_{\nu\alpha}$ and $\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\alpha}Y_{\beta\nu}$, and then substituting the results in the equation above, we obtain

$$2\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu}Y_{\alpha\beta} = -3R^{\gamma}_{\mu[\nu\alpha}Y_{\beta]\gamma} + 2\left(g_{\nu\alpha}h_{\mu\beta} - g_{\nu\beta}h_{\mu\alpha} - 3g_{\mu[\nu}h_{\alpha\beta]}\right). \tag{4.26}$$

Since we have established Eq. (4.24) by using Ricci identity and Eq. (4.25) by merely index manipulation, then we have two independent equations for the term

 $2\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu}Y_{\alpha\beta}$. Thus, equating the right-hand side of (4.24) and (4.26), we get, after some algebra,

$$R^{\gamma}_{\mu\alpha\nu}Y_{\beta\gamma} + R^{\gamma}_{\nu\beta\mu}Y_{\alpha\gamma} + R^{\gamma}_{\alpha\mu\beta}Y_{\nu\gamma} + R^{\gamma}_{\beta\nu\alpha}Y_{\mu\gamma} + 2g_{\mu\alpha}\nabla_{(\nu}\tilde{Y}_{\beta)} + 2g_{\nu\beta}\nabla_{(\mu}\tilde{Y}_{\alpha)} - 2g_{\mu\nu}\nabla_{(\alpha}\tilde{Y}_{\beta)} - 2g_{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{(\mu}\tilde{Y}_{\nu)} = 0. \quad (4.27)$$

Equation (4.27) is still dependent on derivatives of Y through \tilde{Y} , such that it should be eliminated in order to arrive at the integrability condition. This can be made by contracting (4.27) with $g^{\mu\nu}$, which allows us to express the derivative $\nabla_{(\alpha}\tilde{Y}_{\beta)}$ only in terms of the product of the CKY with the Ricci tensor, that is,

$$\nabla_{(\alpha}\tilde{Y}_{\beta)} = \frac{1}{2}R^{\gamma}{}_{(\alpha}Y_{\beta)\gamma}.$$
(4.28)

Substituting Eq. (4.28) into Eq. (4.27), and expressing the curvature tensor in terms of the Weyl tensor, eventually leads to

$$C_{\alpha\beta[\mu}{}^{\gamma}Y_{\nu]\gamma} + C_{\mu\nu[\alpha}{}^{\gamma}Y_{\beta]\gamma} = 0, \tag{4.29}$$

which is the integrability condition for the existence of a conformal Killing-Yano tensor.

We can now work out the consequences of the integrability condition (4.20) for the Ricci tensor. In the next chapter we will be more interested in the traceless part of the Ricci tensor, which is defined by

$$\Phi_{\mu\nu} = R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} R g_{\mu\nu}$$

As already mentioned in section 1.1, a spacetime is called an Einstein spacetime whenever its Ricci tensor is proportional to the metric, which is equivalent to say that Φ vanishes. Note that, in terms of the null tetrad frame, the traceless condition $g^{\alpha\beta}\Phi_{\alpha\beta}=0$ implies

$$g^{\alpha\beta}\Phi_{\alpha\beta} = (2\ell^{(\alpha}n^{\beta)} - 2m^{(\alpha}\bar{m}^{\beta)})\Phi_{\alpha\beta} = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \Phi_{\ell n} = \Phi_{m\bar{m}}, \qquad (4.30)$$

where the compact notation $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}\ell^{\alpha}n^{\beta} = \Phi_{\ell n}$ and $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}m^{\alpha}\bar{m}^{\beta} = \Phi_{m\bar{m}}$ has been used.

At this point, we need to digress on bivectors and their classification. By definition, a bivector \boldsymbol{B} at a point x of a manifold is any antisymmetric tensor of

second order. If its components are $B_{\mu\nu}(=B_{[\mu\nu]})$, then its Hodge dual is defined as follows:

$$B_{\mu\nu}^{\star} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} B^{\alpha\beta}. \tag{4.31}$$

A nonzero bivector can be of two algebraic types: null or non-null. A null bivector is such that the contractions $B^{\mu\nu}B_{\mu\nu}$ and $B^{\mu\nu}B_{\mu\nu}^{\star}$ are both zero. Otherwise, it is called a non-null bivector. Once introduced a null tetrad frame $\{\ell, n, m, \bar{m}\}$, it is possible to express the two algebraic types of the bivector in terms of the tetrad vectors. It turns out that given a real bivector \boldsymbol{B} one can always find a null frame in which the bivector is written in one of the following forms depending on its algebraic type [42]:

$$\begin{cases} \text{Null Bivector: } \boldsymbol{B} = \boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge (\boldsymbol{m} + \bar{\boldsymbol{m}}) \\ \\ \text{Non-Null Bivector: } \boldsymbol{B} = f \, \boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge \boldsymbol{n} + i h \, \boldsymbol{m} \wedge \bar{\boldsymbol{m}} \,, \end{cases}$$
 (4.32)

where f and h are real functions that cannot both be identically zero. We can see this, proceeding in a similar way we did on Petrov classification. In terms of a null tetrad, we define the components of a bivector $B_{\mu\nu}$ as $B_0 = B_{\mu\nu}\ell^{\mu}m^{\nu}$, $B_1 = B_{\mu\nu}\ell^{\mu}n^{\nu}$, $B_2 = B_{\mu\nu}m^{\mu}\bar{m}^{\nu}$ and $B_3 = B_{\mu\nu}n^{\mu}\bar{m}^{\nu}$. By means of a rotation around the null vector n, these components transforms in the following way:

$$B_0' = B_0 + z(B_1 - B_2) - z^2 B_3; \quad B_1' = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{dB_0'}{dz} + \frac{d\bar{B}_0'}{d\bar{z}} \right)$$

$$B_2' = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{d\bar{B}_0'}{d\bar{z}} - \frac{dB_0'}{dz} \right); \quad B_3' = B_3. \tag{4.33}$$

Establishing $B'_0 = 0$, we have a polynomial equation of second order in z (at first, two different roots $\{z_1, z_2\}$). We classify the bivector $B_{\mu\nu}$ depending on which scalars can be made zero simultaneously. In particular, when we can write $B'_0 = -B_3(z-z_1)^2$ (case $z_1 = z_2$), Eq. (4.33) implies that only $B_3 \neq 0$, in which case the bivector can be written as $\mathbf{B} = \ell \wedge (\mathbf{m} + \bar{\mathbf{m}})$ (null bivector).

Now, assuming that the KY is a null bivector, i.e., it can be written as $\mathbf{Y} = \boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge (\boldsymbol{m} + \bar{\boldsymbol{m}})$, for some null tetrad frame, then inserting this form into Eq. (4.20), and finally contracting the free indices of this equation with the vectors of the null

tetrad we eventually conclude that

$$Y \text{ Null: } \begin{cases} \Phi_{\ell\ell} = \Phi_{\ell m} = \Phi_{\ell \bar{m}} = \Phi_{nm} + \Phi_{n\bar{m}} = 0, \\ \Phi_{mm} = \Phi_{\bar{m}\bar{m}} = -2\Phi_{\ell n}. \end{cases}$$
(4.34)

Analogously, assuming that the KY is non-null and writing it in the standard form given in Eq. (4.32), it follows that the integrability condition (4.20) implies

$$\mathbf{Y} \text{ Non-Null:} \begin{cases} \Phi_{\ell m} = \Phi_{\ell \bar{m}} = \Phi_{nm} = 0, \\ f \neq 0 \Rightarrow \Phi_{\ell \ell} = \Phi_{nn} = 0 \\ h \neq 0 \Rightarrow \Phi_{mm} = \Phi_{\bar{m}\bar{m}} = 0. \end{cases}$$

$$(4.35)$$

Thus, for a generic non-null KY, i.e. when the real functions f and h appearing in the standard form of Eq. (4.32) are both nonvanishing, we have that $\Phi_{\ell\ell}$, Φ_{nn} , Φ_{mm} , and $\Phi_{\bar{m}\bar{m}}$ all vanish. However, if h vanishes then we cannot assert that $\Phi_{mm} = \Phi_{\bar{m}\bar{m}} = 0$, whereas if f vanishes the integrability condition does not imply $\Phi_{\ell\ell} = \Phi_{nn} = 0$. We recall that the functions f and h cannot vanish simultaneously, otherwise the KY tensor would be trivial.

In addition, we see that the integrability condition (4.29) involves the Weyl tensor, so that it must imply some restrictions on this tensor. In fact, it is possible to prove that Eq.(4.29) implies that the following conclusion holds [41]:

$$\begin{cases} \text{Null KY: } \Psi_0 = \Psi_1 = \Psi_2 = \Psi_3 = 0 \,, \\ \\ \text{Non-Null KY: } \Psi_0 = \Psi_1 = \Psi_3 = \Psi_4 = 0 \,. \end{cases}$$
 (4.36)

Indeed, let us take as an example the case where the bivector Y is null. Inserting $Y = \ell \wedge (m + \bar{m})$ into Eq.(4.29), we get

$$\begin{split} C_{\alpha\beta\mu}{}^{\gamma}(\ell_{[\nu}m_{\gamma]} + \ell_{[\nu}\bar{m}_{\gamma]}) - C_{\alpha\beta\nu}{}^{\gamma}(\ell_{[\mu}m_{\gamma]} + \ell_{[\mu}\bar{m}_{\gamma]}) \\ + C_{\mu\nu\alpha}{}^{\gamma}(\ell_{[\beta}m_{\gamma]} + \ell_{[\beta}\bar{m}_{\gamma]}) - C_{\mu\nu\beta}{}^{\gamma}(\ell_{[\alpha}m_{\gamma]} + \ell_{[\alpha}\bar{m}_{\gamma]}) = 0 \,. \end{split} \tag{4.37}$$

Contracting the above equation with $\ell^{\alpha}m^{\beta}\ell^{\mu}n^{\nu}$, we obtain $C_{\ell m\ell m} = \Psi_0 = 0$. Similarly, we can take other contractions such that we eventually arrive at (4.36).

Therefore, from the algebraic type of the Weyl tensor it is possible to rule out the existence of a KY of rank two. For example, if we suppose that a spacetime is Petrov type III, then it cannot admit a rank two KY. This statement can be done prior to any attempt of integrating the KY equation. In the next chapter we shall use this tool along with other two conditions, that are required in order to guarantee that the scalar $Q_Y = Y_{\alpha\beta}^{\star} S^{\alpha\beta}$ is conserved along a solution of MPD equations, and conclude that very few spacetimes allow this conserved charge. In particular, we will prove that this scalar is useless for Einstein spacetimes.

4.4 RÜDIGER'S CONSERVED CHARGE

In this section, we follow the steps adopted by Rüdiger in Ref. [25] in order to obtain the most general conserved scalar for the spinning free particle that is linear in its linear and angular momentum. The most general scalar of this type is given by

$$Q = k_{\mu}p^{\mu} + L_{\mu\nu}S^{\mu\nu} \,, \tag{4.38}$$

for some tensors k_{μ} and $L_{\mu\nu} = L_{[\mu\nu]}$. Now, let us impose that Q is conserved along the particle's trajectory described by MPD equations and then verify what conditions this requirement implies for the tensors k and L. Derivating (4.38) along the trajectory of the particle, we obtain

$$\dot{Q} = v^{\alpha} \left(\nabla_{\alpha} k_{\mu} p^{\mu} - \frac{1}{2} k_{\mu} R^{\mu}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} S^{\beta\gamma} + \nabla_{\alpha} L_{\mu\nu} S^{\mu\nu} + 2 L_{\mu\alpha} p^{\mu} \right) = 0, \tag{4.39}$$

where the MPD equations have been used. Now, it is desirable to express the latter relation only in terms of the independent degrees of freedom of the spinning particle. This can be accomplished by substituting v^{α} by p^{α} and $S^{\alpha\beta}$ using (3.15). Doing this and after some algebra, we arrive at the following equation:

$$\dot{Q} = 4\mu^{2}\nabla_{\alpha}k_{\beta}p^{\alpha}p^{\beta} - (2\mu^{2}k_{\mu}R^{\mu}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}S^{\beta\gamma}p^{\alpha} - 4\mu^{2}p^{\alpha}\nabla_{\alpha}L_{\mu\nu}S^{\mu\nu})
- (R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}S^{\mu\nu}S^{\rho\sigma}\nabla_{\alpha}k_{\beta}p^{\alpha}p^{\beta} + 2S^{\alpha\beta}R_{\beta\nu\rho\sigma}p^{\nu}S^{\rho\sigma}\nabla_{\alpha}k_{\mu}p^{\mu}
+ 4S^{\alpha\beta}R_{\beta\nu\rho\sigma}p^{\nu}S^{\rho\sigma}L_{\mu\alpha}p^{\mu})
+ \left(\frac{1}{2}k_{\delta}R^{\delta}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}S^{\beta\gamma}p^{\alpha}R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}S^{\mu\nu}S^{\rho\sigma} - R_{\alpha\beta\rho\sigma}S^{\alpha\beta}S^{\rho\sigma}p^{\gamma}\nabla_{\gamma}L_{\mu\nu}S^{\mu\nu}
+ S^{\alpha\gamma}R_{\gamma\nu\rho\sigma}p^{\nu}S^{\rho\sigma}k_{\mu}R^{\mu}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}S^{\beta\gamma} - 2S^{\alpha\gamma}R_{\gamma\delta\rho\sigma}p^{\delta}S^{\rho\sigma}\nabla_{\alpha}L_{\mu\nu}S^{\mu\nu}\right) = 0,$$
(4.40)

In order to extract the conditions necessary to guarantee that Q is conserved, we need to replace $S^{\alpha\beta}$ by the spin vector \tilde{S}^{α} in the expression above, since $S^{\alpha\beta}$ and

 p^{α} are not independent variables, once they must obey $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$. Since p^{μ} and \tilde{S}^{μ} are completely arbitrary, we see that the above equation implies four conditions on the tensors k and L, once Eq. (4.40) has terms containing four different orders in these variables. These terms are independent and they need to vanish separately. The first condition, which involves only terms quadratic in momentum implies

$$\nabla_{\alpha} k_{\beta} p^{\alpha} p^{\beta} = 0. \tag{4.41}$$

Since the momentum p^{α} is arbitrary, it implies simply that $\nabla_{(\alpha}k_{\beta)}=0$, i.e., k is a Killing vector field. Once it has been established, we can use in subsequent calculations the identity $k_{\mu}R^{\mu}_{\ \alpha\beta\gamma}=\nabla_{\alpha}\nabla_{\beta}k_{\gamma}$, which is valid for an arbitrary KV.

The second condition that arises from equation (4.40) is formed by terms which are quadratic in \boldsymbol{p} and linear in $\tilde{\boldsymbol{S}}$, and it reads

$$\epsilon^{\mu\nu\gamma}{}_{\alpha}\nabla_{\beta}\left(L_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}\nabla_{\mu}k_{\nu}\right)p^{\alpha}p^{\beta}\tilde{S}_{\gamma} = 0, \tag{4.42}$$

where the fact of k being a KV has been used. Since p and \tilde{S} are completely arbitrary, it follows from (4.42) the condition

$$\epsilon^{\mu\nu\gamma}{}_{(\alpha}\nabla_{\beta)}\left(L_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}\nabla_{\mu}k_{\nu}\right) = 0. \tag{4.43}$$

Now, defining the tensor

$$Y_{\alpha\beta} \equiv \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{\mu\nu}_{\alpha\beta} \left(L_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} \nabla_{\mu} k_{\nu} \right), \tag{4.44}$$

it follows from Eq. (4.43) that \mathbf{Y} obeys the equation $\nabla_{(\alpha}Y_{\beta)\nu} = 0$, i.e., it must be a Killing-Yano tensor. In other words, the second condition states that the tensor \mathbf{L} appearing in the conserved charge should be written as $L_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2}\nabla_{\mu}k_{\nu} + Y_{\mu\nu}^{\star}$, with \mathbf{Y}^{\star} being the Hodge dual of the Killing-Yano \mathbf{Y} , that is, a CCKY.

Finally, two other conditions can still be extracted from Eq. (4.40), one being of fourth order in \boldsymbol{p} and second order in $\tilde{\boldsymbol{S}}$, and the other being of fourth order in \boldsymbol{p} and third order in $\tilde{\boldsymbol{S}}$. These conditions can be put in the form:

$$({}^{\star}R^{\star\kappa(\alpha\beta)}_{\ \ (\mu}g_{\nu\rho} + {}^{\star}R^{\star\kappa}_{\ \ (\mu\nu}{}^{(\alpha}\delta^{\beta)}_{\rho})Y^{\star}_{\sigma)\kappa} = 0 \tag{4.45}$$

and

$$\left(R^{\star(\alpha\beta}_{\ \mu}g_{\nu\rho} + R^{\star\kappa}_{\mu\nu} \quad {}^{(\alpha}\delta^{\beta}_{\rho})\nabla_{\kappa}Y^{\gamma)}_{\sigma} = 0,$$
 (4.46)

where we introduce the double Hodge dual as

$${}^{\star}R^{\star}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = \frac{1}{4} \epsilon_{\alpha\beta\alpha'\beta'} R^{\alpha'\beta'\gamma'\delta'} \epsilon_{\gamma\delta\gamma'\delta'}, \tag{4.47}$$

and

$$R^{\star}_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{\alpha\beta\alpha'\beta'} R^{\alpha'\beta'}_{\quad \mu\nu}.$$

As pointed out by Rüdiger in Ref. [25], Eqs. (4.45) and (4.46) can be further simplified. Indeed, after some algebra, one can prove that they are equivalent to the following two constraints, respectively:

$${}^{\star}R^{\star\sigma(\alpha\beta)}Y_{\nu)\sigma}^{\star} - \frac{1}{6}G^{\sigma(\alpha}\delta_{(\mu}^{\beta)}Y_{\nu)\sigma}^{\star} + \frac{1}{4}{}^{\star}R^{\star\rho\sigma(\alpha)}({}^{\alpha}\delta_{\nu}^{\beta)}Y_{\rho\sigma}^{\star} = 0, \qquad (4.48)$$

$$J^{(\alpha}R^{\star\beta}_{(\mu\nu)}^{\gamma)} - J^{\kappa}R^{\star}_{\kappa(\mu\nu)}^{(\alpha}g^{\beta\gamma)} - J^{\kappa}R^{\star}_{\kappa}_{(\mu}^{(\alpha\beta}\delta^{\gamma)}_{\nu)} = 0, \qquad (4.49)$$

where J^{α} is the divergence of Y^* , namely $J_{\beta} = \nabla^{\alpha} Y_{\alpha\beta}^*$, whereas $G_{\mu\nu}$ stands for the Einstein tensor. Let us illustrate how we can obtain the simplified versions given above. For Eq. (4.45), we note first that we can take only three independent traces: the first involving a contraction of one up index with one down (α with μ for example), the second involving a contraction between two down indices (μ with ν for example) and the third being the contraction with the both up indices (α with β). The second and third traces are given by

$$4\Phi_{(\mu}{}^{\lambda}\delta_{\nu)}^{(\alpha}Y^{\star\beta)}{}_{\lambda} - 6\Phi^{(\alpha}{}_{(\mu}Y^{\star\beta)}{}_{\nu)} - 7g^{\alpha\beta}\Phi_{(\mu}{}^{\lambda}Y^{\star}_{\nu)\lambda} - g_{\mu\nu}\Phi^{\lambda(\alpha}Y^{\star\beta)}{}_{\lambda} + 2\delta_{(\mu}^{(\alpha}\Phi^{\beta)\lambda}Y^{\star}_{\nu)\lambda} - 14C^{\lambda(\alpha\beta)}{}_{(\mu}Y^{\star}_{\nu)\lambda} - 3Y^{\star}_{\kappa\lambda}C^{\kappa\lambda(\alpha}{}_{(\mu}\delta_{\nu)}^{\beta)} + 2Y^{\star\lambda(\alpha}C^{\beta)}{}_{(\mu\nu)\lambda} = 0 \quad (4.50)$$

and

$$g_{\nu(\alpha}\Phi_{\beta)}{}^{\lambda}Y_{\mu\lambda}^{\star} + g_{\nu(\alpha|}\Phi_{\mu}{}^{\lambda}Y_{|\beta)\lambda}^{\star} + g_{\mu(\alpha}\Phi_{\beta)}{}^{\lambda}Y_{\nu\lambda}^{\star} + g_{\mu(\alpha|}\Phi_{\nu}{}^{\lambda}Y_{|\beta)\lambda}^{\star} + g_{\mu\nu}\Phi_{(\alpha}{}^{\lambda}Y_{\beta)\lambda}^{\star} + g_{\alpha\beta}\Phi_{(\mu}{}^{\lambda}Y_{\nu)\lambda}^{\star} = 0, \tag{4.51}$$

respectively. Combining the traces (4.50) and (4.51), we arrive at the simplified equation (4.48). Then, it proves that Eq. (4.45) implies Eq. (4.48). To prove now the equivalence between them, we need only to show the contrary, i.e., that Eq. (4.48) also implies Eq. (4.45). This is made by substituting the first trace along

with Eq. (4.48) into Eq. (4.45) and showing that this leads to the trivial identity 0 = 0. Therefore, (4.45) and (4.48) are equivalent expressions, and then all the content of (4.45) is contained in (4.48). Similarly, one can prove the equivalence between (4.46) and (4.49). Hereafter, the third and fourth conditions (which we will call sometimes additional conditions) that make Q constant are taken to be Eq.'s (4.48) and (4.49). (We call the attention for the different sign in the middle term of Eq. (4.48) in comparison with Eq. (4.9) of Ref. [25], where in the latter the sign in front of the fraction 1/6 is positive, although the correct sign is negative, as written here. Indeed, as noted by Rüdiger himself, the additional conditions should be identically satisfied for maximally symmetric spacetimes, i.e., spacetimes whose curvature tensor has the structure

$$R_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} = \kappa (g_{\alpha\mu}g_{\beta\nu} - g_{\alpha\nu}g_{\beta\mu}), \tag{4.52}$$

which is not accomplished if the sign is positive. Thus, there must have been a typo at this point in Ref. [25]).

Summing up, assuming Tulczyjew supplementary condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$, we have proved that the most general conserved charge for MPD equations that is linear in momenta is given by

$$Q = \left(k_{\mu}p^{\mu} + \frac{1}{2}\nabla_{\mu}k_{\nu}S^{\mu\nu}\right) + Y_{\mu\nu}^{\star}S^{\mu\nu}, \tag{4.53}$$

where k is a Killing vector and Y is a rank two KY tensor. In addition, the constraints (4.48) and (4.49) must hold. Since k and Y are totally independent from each other and the latter constraints do not depend on k,

$$Q_{k} = k_{\mu}p^{\mu} + \frac{1}{2}\nabla_{\mu}k_{\nu}S^{\mu\nu} \text{ and } Q_{Y} = Y_{\mu\nu}^{\star}S^{\mu\nu},$$

are independently conserved. Indeed, it is widely known that Q_k is conserved for any Killing vector k, as proved in section 3.1. The important result of Ref. [25] is that the scalar Q_Y is conserved as long as Y is a KY and conditions (4.48) and (4.49) hold. The problem is that the latter conditions are quite obscure and have not been tackled in the literature so far. The main goal of the present thesis is to shed light over the meaning of these constraints and determine the scenarios in which the conserved charge Q_Y is allowed to exist.

5 THE CONSERVED CHARGE Q_Y

This chapter aims to investigate if the additional conserved quantity (4.1), found by Rüdiger in Ref. [25], can be useful in spacetimes of physical interest. In other words, we plan to answer the question: which spacetimes admit a Killing-Yano tensor satisfying the additional conditions (4.48) and (4.49)? The problem of delimiting the possible spacetimes is a very interesting question since conserved charges reveal to be very useful in the integrability of the equations of motion of the particle. For example, in the integrability of the geodesic equation in Kerr spacetime for the general case (i.e., for orbits not necessarily contained in the equatorial plane), the conserved charges associated to the Killing vectors are not sufficient to integrate the trajectory of the particle, which is accomplished just if we also consider the conserved charge associated to the Killing-Yano tensor admitted by the Kerr geometry (more precisely, the conserved charge associated to the Killing tensor, which can be constructed by the square of a KY, as discussed in chapter 3) [43,44]. Therefore, if the Rüdiger's new constant exists in physically interesting spacetimes, it can be useful in the integrability of the MPD equations, as will be explained further in this chapter.

We have seen in the previous chapter that four conditions arise when we require that the scalar Q given by (4.38) be conserved. The first two conditions have very simple interpretations, namely that k must be a KV and Y must be a KY tensor, which does not happen with the last two ones. The point in this chapter is to use some mathematical tools introduced along previous chapters in order to shed light on the content of the two somewhat obscure conditions (4.48) and (4.49).

This chapter is based on our published article [26].

5.1 SPACETIMES ALLOWING THE CONSERVED CHARGE

We will use the decomposition of the Riemann tensor as given by (2.9), which writes the curvature in terms of the Weyl tensor C, the traceless part of the Ricci tensor Φ and the Ricci scalar R. We repeat the decomposition here for convenience

of the reader:

$$R_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = C_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + g_{\alpha[\gamma}\Phi_{\delta]\beta} - g_{\beta[\gamma}\Phi_{\delta]\alpha} + \frac{R}{6}g_{\alpha[\gamma}g_{\delta]\beta}.$$
 (5.1)

In particular, the spacetime is said to be maximally symmetric if $C_{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}$ and $\Phi_{\mu\nu}$ vanish simultaneously. We observe that each of the irreducible blocks of the above decomposition have a simple transformation with respect to the double Hodge dual, such that taking the star operation twice, we get

$${}^{\star}R_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}^{\star} = -C_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + g_{\alpha[\gamma}\Phi_{\delta]\beta} - g_{\beta[\gamma}\Phi_{\delta]\alpha} - \frac{R}{6}g_{\alpha[\gamma}g_{\delta]\beta}.$$

Then, using this expression along with $G_{\alpha\beta} = \Phi_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{R}{4}g_{\alpha\beta}$, it follows that the condition (4.48) can be written as

$$C^{\kappa(\alpha\beta)}_{(\gamma}Y^{\star}_{\delta)\kappa} + \frac{1}{4}Y^{\star}_{\epsilon\kappa}C^{\epsilon\kappa(\alpha}_{(\gamma}\delta^{\beta)}_{\delta)} - \frac{1}{2}\Phi^{(\alpha}_{(\gamma}Y^{\star}_{\delta)}^{\beta)}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{2}g^{\alpha\beta}\Phi^{\kappa}_{(\gamma}Y^{\star}_{\delta)\kappa} - \frac{1}{12}\delta^{(\alpha}_{(\gamma}\Phi^{\beta)\kappa}Y^{\star}_{\delta)\kappa} - \frac{1}{4}\Phi^{\kappa}_{(\gamma}\delta^{(\alpha)}_{\delta)}Y^{\star\beta)}_{\kappa} = 0.$$

$$(5.2)$$

In the same way, condition (4.49) is written as

$$J^{\kappa}C^{\star}_{\kappa(\mu\nu)}{}^{(\alpha}g^{\beta\gamma)} - J^{(\alpha}C^{\star\beta}_{(\mu\nu)}{}^{\gamma)} + \frac{1}{2}J^{\kappa}\epsilon_{(\mu|\kappa}{}^{(\alpha|\delta}\Phi_{\delta|\nu)}g^{|\beta\gamma)} + J^{\kappa}C^{\star}_{\kappa}{}^{(\alpha\beta}\delta^{\gamma)}_{\nu)} - \frac{1}{2}J^{\kappa}\epsilon^{\delta}_{(\mu|\kappa}{}^{(\alpha}\Phi_{\delta}{}^{\beta}\delta^{\gamma)}_{|\nu)} = 0. \quad (5.3)$$

In the sequel, we will clarify the content of Eqs. (5.2) and (5.3) using a null tetrad frame and the Petrov classification. For this, let us consider the two possible algebraic forms of the Killing-Yano tensor \mathbf{Y} , namely null and non-null. These possibilities will be considered separately in what follows.

5.1.1 Null Killing-Yano tensor

In what follows we will consider that the KY tensor is a null bivector, so that there exists a null frame such that $\mathbf{Y} = \boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge (\boldsymbol{m} + \bar{\boldsymbol{m}})$, so that its Hodge dual is $\widetilde{\mathbf{Y}} = i\boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge (\boldsymbol{m} - \bar{\boldsymbol{m}})$. In this case the integrability condition of the KY implies that Weyl tensor is of Petrov type N (or more special, namely O), i.e., the only Weyl scalar that can be different from zero is Ψ_4 , as explained in the previous section. Hence, the Weyl tensor can be written as:

$$C_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} = 4\Psi_4 \,\ell_{[\mu} m_{\nu]} \ell_{[\alpha} m_{\beta]} + 4\bar{\Psi}_4 \,\ell_{[\mu} \bar{m}_{\nu]} \ell_{[\alpha} \bar{m}_{\beta]} \,, \tag{5.4}$$

where $\bar{\Psi}_4$ stands for the complex conjugate of Ψ_4 . In addition, several components of the traceless part of the Ricci tensor vanish, in accordance with Eq. (4.34). The only components that can, in principle, be different from zero are

$$\Phi_{nn}$$
, Φ_{nm} , $\Phi_{n\bar{m}}$, Φ_{mm} , $\Phi_{\bar{m}\bar{m}}$, $\Phi_{\ell n}$, $\Phi_{m\bar{m}}$.

In addition, the following constraints must hold:

$$\begin{cases}
\Phi_{n\bar{m}} = -\Phi_{nm}, \\
\Phi_{mm} = \Phi_{\bar{m}\bar{m}} = -2\Phi_{m\bar{m}} = -2\Phi_{\ell n},
\end{cases} (5.5)$$

Thus, just three degrees of freedom are left for $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}$, namely Φ_{nn} , Φ_{nm} and $\Phi_{\ell n}$. Now, contracting Eq. (5.2) with $n_{\alpha}n_{\beta}m^{\gamma}m^{\delta}$ and $m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}m^{\gamma}n^{\delta}$ leads to $\Phi_{nm}=0$ and $\Phi_{mm}=0$, respectively. Then, taking Eq. (5.5) into consideration, it follows that $\Phi_{n\bar{m}}$, $\Phi_{\bar{m}\bar{m}}$, $\Phi_{\ell n}$, and $\Phi_{m\bar{m}}$ are also zero. Hence, the only component of $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}$ that can be different from zero is Φ_{nn} . Finally, contracting Eq. (5.2) with $n_{\alpha}n_{\beta}n^{\gamma}m^{\delta}$, we obtain

$$\Psi_4 + \frac{1}{2}\Phi_{nn} = 0. (5.6)$$

Therefore, Φ_{nn} vanishes if, and only if, Ψ_4 vanishes. Thus, if either Φ_{nn} or Ψ_4 vanish then the spacetime is maximally symmetric, since in this case C and Φ both vanish, in which case the conserved quantity Q_Y is useless, once the Killing vectors are sufficient for the integrability of MPD equations [45]. In particular, if the spacetime is Einstein, i.e., if $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}$ vanish identically, then Ψ_4 vanishes and we have the trivial case.

Concerning the condition (5.3), contracting it with $m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}m_{\gamma}n^{\mu}\bar{m}^{\nu}$, we obtain $J_{\ell}\Psi_{4}=0$, where it has been used that Ψ_{4} is real, which is a consequence of Eq. (5.6). Similarly, contracting with $n_{\alpha}n_{\beta}n_{\gamma}\bar{m}^{\mu}\bar{m}^{\nu}$, $n_{\alpha}n_{\beta}n_{\gamma}\ell^{\mu}m^{\nu}$ and $m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}m_{\gamma}n^{\mu}n^{\nu}$ implies that $J_{n}\Psi_{4}=0$, $(J_{m}+J_{\bar{m}})\Psi_{4}=0$ and $J_{m}\Psi_{4}=0$, respectively. Therefore, the constraint (5.3) leads to

$$J_{\alpha}\Psi_4 = 0, \qquad (5.7)$$

meaning that either $\Psi_4 = 0$, which again lead to the trivial case of a maximally symmetric spacetime, or $J_{\alpha} = 0$, which means that \mathbf{Y} is covariantly constant. Indeed, the KY equation can equivalently be written as $\nabla_{\alpha} Y_{\mu\nu} = \nabla_{[\alpha} Y_{\mu\nu]}$. Thus,

if J_{α} vanishes it follows that $\nabla^{\alpha}Y_{\alpha\beta}^{\star}=0$, which is equivalent to the condition $\nabla_{[\alpha}Y_{\mu\nu]}=0$, which implies that \boldsymbol{Y} is covariantly constant.

However, if Y is covariantly constant so is its Hodge dual Y^* . Particularly, this implies that Y^* is also a KY, so that it is reasonable to suppose that the scalar Q_{Y^*} is conserved, although this is not a necessary requirement as it is independent from the requirement that Q_Y is conserved. Nevertheless, if besides the conservation of Q_Y we also assume that Q_{Y^*} is conserved, it follows that the condition (5.2) must also hold if we replace Y by Y^* . Performing this replacement and then contracting Eq. (5.2) with $n_{\alpha}n_{\beta}n^{\gamma}\bar{m}^{\delta}$, we arrive at the equation:

$$\Psi_4 - \frac{1}{2}\Phi_{nn} = 0. (5.8)$$

Composing Eqs. (5.6) and (5.8) lead us to the conclusion that Ψ_4 and $\Phi_{nn} = 0$, which then imply that the spacetime is maximally symmetric, in which case the conserved charges are useless. This can be understood as a consequence of the fact that in these spacetimes the number of independent Killing vectors is ten, which lead to ten conserved charges of type Q_k , which in turn are enough to obtain expressions for the ten unknowns \boldsymbol{p} and \boldsymbol{S} in terms of the initial conditions of the particle. In addition, since we are using the supplementary condition $S^{\alpha\beta}p_{\beta}=0$, we can use Eq. (3.15) to obtain also an expression for the velocity \boldsymbol{v} of the particle, which can in principle be integrated in order to give the trajectory of the particle. In fact, in Ref. [45], the complete integrability of the MPD equations was explicitly obtained for the de Sitter spacetime. Thus, we can say that the conservation of Q_Y is somehow trivial for maximally symmetric spacetimes. At the end of this chapter, we will seek for some non-trivial examples where the conditions (4.48) and (4.49) hold.

Summing up, in order for the conserved charge $Q_{\mathbf{Y}}$ be nontrivial for the case of a KY tensor whose algebraic type is null, the Weyl tensor must be Petrov type N and the only component of $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}$ that can be different from zero is Φ_{nn} . In addition, the KY must be covariantly constant, which is a very restrictive hypothesis, since a very narrow class of spaces admit covariantly constant bivectors [46,47]. Due to the latter fact, it follows that \mathbf{Y}^* is also a KY. If we further impose that $Q_{\mathbf{Y}^*}$ is conserved, in addition to $Q_{\mathbf{Y}}$, we conclude that the spacetime is maximally symmetric and the conserved charges are useless.

5.1.2 Non-null Killing-Yano tensor

Now, let us assume that the Killing-Yano tensor is non-null, which means that there exists some null frame such that $\mathbf{Y} = f \, \boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge \boldsymbol{n} + i h \, \boldsymbol{m} \wedge \bar{\boldsymbol{m}}$, where f and h are real functions that cannot vanish simultaneously. The Hodge dual of the KY is then given by $\mathbf{Y}^* = h \, \boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge \boldsymbol{n} - i f \, \boldsymbol{m} \wedge \bar{\boldsymbol{m}}$. As discussed in Sec.4.3, in this case the integrability condition of the KY implies that the Weyl tensor is Petrov type D, that is, the only Weyl scalar that can be different from zero is Ψ_2 , so that, from Eq. (4.17), the Weyl tensor can be written as follows:

$$C_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} = (\Psi_{2} + \bar{\Psi}_{2}) \left(\ell_{[\mu} n_{\nu]} \ell_{[\alpha} n_{\beta]} + m_{[\mu} \bar{m}_{\nu]} m_{[\alpha} \bar{m}_{\beta]} \right)$$

$$- (\Psi_{2} - \bar{\Psi}_{2}) \left(\ell_{[\mu} n_{\nu]} m_{[\alpha} \bar{m}_{\beta]} + m_{[\mu} \bar{m}_{\nu]} \ell_{[\alpha} n_{\beta]} \right)$$

$$- \Psi_{2} \left(\ell_{[\mu} m_{\nu]} n_{[\alpha} \bar{m}_{\beta]} + n_{[\mu} \bar{m}_{\nu]} \ell_{[\alpha} m_{\beta]} \right)$$

$$- \bar{\Psi}_{2} \left(\ell_{[\mu} \bar{m}_{\nu]} n_{[\alpha} m_{\beta]} + n_{[\mu} m_{\nu]} \ell_{[\alpha} \bar{m}_{\beta]} \right) .$$

$$(5.9)$$

In addition, the following components of the trace-free part of the Ricci tensor must vanish due to the fact that \mathbf{Y} is a KY, as discussed in chapter 4:

$$\Phi_{\ell m} = \Phi_{\ell \bar{m}} = \Phi_{nm} = \Phi_{n\bar{m}} = 0. \tag{5.10}$$

Now, taking Eqs. (5.9) and (5.10) into consideration, we are ready to analyse Eq. (5.2), which is necessary for Q_Y to be conserved. Contracting (5.2) with $n_{\alpha}n_{\beta}n^{\gamma}\ell^{\delta}$, $\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}\ell^{\gamma}n^{\delta}$, $m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}m^{\gamma}\bar{m}^{\delta}$, and $\bar{m}_{\alpha}\bar{m}_{\beta}\bar{m}^{\gamma}m^{\delta}$ we obtain, respectively:

$$\Phi_{nn} = 0, \ \Phi_{\ell\ell} = 0, \ \Phi_{mm} = 0, \ \Phi_{\bar{m}\bar{m}} = 0.$$
(5.11)

Since the trace-free condition obeyed by $\mathbf{\Phi}$ means that $\Phi_{\ell n} = \Phi_{m\bar{m}}$, it follows that both components $\Phi_{\ell n}$ and $\Phi_{m\bar{m}}$ represent the same degree of freedom. Thus, from Eqs. (5.10) and (5.11) one concludes that only one degree of freedom of $\mathbf{\Phi}$ can be different from zero, which we take as $\Phi_{\ell n}$.

Then, contracting Eq. (5.2) with $n_{\alpha}n_{\beta}\ell^{\gamma}\ell^{\delta}$ and $m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}\bar{m}^{\gamma}\bar{m}^{\delta}$, we arrive at the following relations, respectively:

$$h \operatorname{Re}\{\Psi_2\} + f \operatorname{Im}\{\Psi_2\} + \frac{1}{3}h \,\Phi_{n\ell} = 0 ,$$

$$-f \operatorname{Re}\{\Psi_2\} + h \operatorname{Im}\{\Psi_2\} + \frac{1}{3}f \,\Phi_{m\bar{m}} = 0 .$$
 (5.12)

Finally, using $\Phi_{n\ell} = \Phi_{m\bar{m}}$, we conclude that

$$\Psi_2 = \frac{1}{3} \frac{f - ih}{f + ih} \Phi_{n\ell} \,. \tag{5.13}$$

Thus, if the spacetime is Einstein, i.e., if $\Phi_{\alpha\beta} = 0$, then Ψ_2 vanishes. Therefore, since in this case Ψ_2 is the unique Weyl scalar that can be different from zero, then we conclude that the whole Weyl tensor vanishes. Hence, if the spacetime is Einstein it will also be conformally flat (Weyl tensor zero) and these two conditions means that the spacetime is maximally symmetric, so that the conserved quantity Q_Y is trivial.

Now, considering Eq. (5.3), one eventually arrive at

$$J_{\alpha}\Psi_{2}=0$$
,

where Eq. (5.13) has been used. Hence, either the space is maximally symmetric (if $\Psi_2 = 0$, which then implies $\Phi_{\alpha\beta} = 0$), or the KY is covariantly constant (if $J_{\alpha} = 0$). Thus, the only non-trivial case in which Q_Y is conserved for a non-null KY is when this tensor is covariantly constant, the Weyl tensor is Petrov type D and with the only nonvanishing components of $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}$ being $\Phi_{\ell n} = \Phi_{m\bar{m}}$. Furthermore, the relation between Ψ_2 and $\Phi_{\ell n}$ given in Eq. (5.13) must hold. These are quite restrictive conditions.

Now, since Y is covariantly constant, it follows that its Hodge dual is also a KY. Then, we can require that Q_{Y^*} is also conserved along the trajectories described by the MPD equations, but it is important to keep in mind that this actually is an independent requirement. Comparing the expressions for Y and Y^* ,

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{Y} = f \, \boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge \boldsymbol{n} + i h \, \boldsymbol{m} \wedge \bar{\boldsymbol{m}} \\ \mathbf{Y}^* = h \, \boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge \boldsymbol{n} - i f \, \boldsymbol{m} \wedge \bar{\boldsymbol{m}} \end{cases},$$

we note that Y^* can be obtained from Y by making the changes $f \to h$ and $h \to -f$. Thus, since Eq. (5.13) must hold in order to guarantee that Q_Y is conserved, it follows that the analogous condition

$$\Psi_2 = \frac{1}{3} \frac{h + if}{h - if} \Phi_{n\ell} \tag{5.14}$$

must hold in order to assure the conservation of Q_{Y^*} . Hence, assuming that the scalars Q_Y and Q_{Y^*} are both conserved, it follows that Eqs. (5.13) and (5.14)

are satisfied simultaneously. Equating both expressions for Ψ_2 and assuming that $\Phi_{\ell n} \neq 0$, so that the spacetime is nontrivial, lead us to the condition

$$\frac{h+if}{h-if} = \frac{f-ih}{f+ih} \implies f^2 + h^2 = 0.$$

Since f and h are real functions, the unique solution for the latter constraint turns out to be the trivial one, f = h = 0, which is unacceptable, since by hypothesis Y is a nonvanishing KY. Thus, we conclude that the only case in which Q_Y and Q_{Y^*} are both conserved is when $\Phi_{\ell n} = 0$, which then implies $\Psi_2 = 0$. This means that the spacetime is maximally symmetric and, therefore, the conserved scalars of interest have no applicability.

Therefore, we have proved that, when the conditions (4.48) and (4.49) are analysed together, they provide very restrictive impositions, such that just a very narrow class of spacetimes obey them. In particular, we have mentioned that for maximally symmetric spacetimes, i.e., Minkowski, de Sitter and anti-de Sitter spacetimes, the conserved charge Q_Y is useless.

5.1.3 Physical restrictions by energy conditions

As we have seen, the integrability conditions for the KY along with the additional conditions required for Q_Y be conserved impose huge restrictions over the Weyl and Ricci tensors. In the present subsection, we are interested in physical restrictions that may come from the so-called energy conditions [48]. Energy conditions are inequalities satisfied by reasonable energy-momentum tensors. Then, in this subsection we shall make use of Einstein's equation in order to convert the restrictions we have over the Ricci tensor onto restrictions over the energy-momentum tensor of the background. More precisely, we shall analyse the implications of the weak energy condition (WEC) over the Ricci tensor. In what follows, we will assume that the spacetime is not maximally symmetric, which means that we are requiring that just Q_Y is conserved, while Q_{Y^*} is not a conserved scalar, otherwise $\Phi_{\mu\nu}$ would vanish identically, as discussed in the previous section. In addition, we also assume that the KY exists.

In suitable units, Einstein's equation reads $G_{\mu\nu} = T_{\mu\nu}$, where $T_{\mu\nu}$ is the energy-

momentum tensor of the background matter. This can be equivalently written as

$$T_{\mu\nu} = \Phi_{\mu\nu} - \frac{R}{4} g_{\mu\nu} \,.$$

The weak energy condition then amounts to the constraint $T_{\mu\nu}Z^{\mu}Z^{\nu} \geq 0$ for any timelike vector field Z^{μ} , which means that the energy density of the matter is not negative as measured by an arbitrary observer. Writing the vector field \mathbf{Z} in terms of the null tetrad frame we have

$$\mathbf{Z} = Z_n \, \boldsymbol{\ell} + Z_{\ell} \, \boldsymbol{n} - Z_{\bar{m}} \, \boldsymbol{m} - Z_m \, \bar{\boldsymbol{m}}.$$

The WEC then reads

$$\Phi_{\mu\nu} Z^{\mu} Z^{\nu} - \frac{R}{2} \left(Z_n Z_{\ell} - Z_m Z_{\bar{m}} \right) \ge 0, \qquad (5.15)$$

for any vector \mathbf{Z} such that $Z_n Z_\ell > Z_m Z_{\bar{m}}$. Since most of the components of $\Phi_{\mu\nu}$ vanish when Q_Y is conserved, the above restriction becomes simpler to be analysed. In what follows let us consider the two possible algebraic types of the KY separately.

When the KY is null, the only component of $\Phi_{\mu\nu}$ that can be different from zero is Φ_{nn} , so that Eq. (5.15) becomes

$$\Phi_{nn}Z_{\ell}Z_{\ell} - \frac{R}{2} \left(Z_n Z_{\ell} - Z_{\bar{m}} Z_m \right) \ge 0.$$

Defining $\zeta \equiv (Z_n Z_\ell - Z_{\bar{m}} Z_m)/(Z_\ell^2)$, it follows that the timelike condition reads $\zeta > 0$, so that the WEC becomes

$$\Phi_{nn} \ge \frac{R}{2}\zeta$$
, for all $\zeta > 0$.

This is possible only if $\Phi_{nn} \geq 0$ and $R \leq 0$. Thus, besides the geometrical restrictions found in subsection 5.1.1, there exists the physical restriction that the Ricci scalar cannot be positive whereas the component Φ_{nn} cannot be negative. Otherwise the background spacetime is not generated by a physically reasonable matter.

Now, let us consider that the KY has a non-null algebraic type, in which case the only components of $\Phi_{\mu\nu}$ that can be different from zero are $\Phi_{\ell n} = \Phi_{m\bar{m}}$, so that Eq. (5.15) becomes

$$\Phi_{\ell n}(Z_{\ell}Z_n + Z_{\bar{m}}Z_m) - \frac{R}{4}(Z_nZ_{\ell} - Z_{\bar{m}}Z_m) \ge 0.$$

Since the timelike condition for Z reads

$$Z_n Z_\ell > Z_m Z_{\bar{m}} = |Z_m|^2,$$

it follows that $Z_n Z_\ell$ is positive and, therefore, defining $\xi \equiv (Z_n Z_\ell - |Z_m|^2)/(Z_n Z_\ell + |Z_m|^2)$, it follows that ξ is positive, so that the WEC for spacetimes with conserved Q_Y for a non-null KY is given by

$$\Phi_{\ell n} \ge \frac{R}{4} \xi, \text{ for all } \xi > 0.$$

This, in turn, implies that $\Phi_{\ell n}$ cannot be negative and the Ricci scalar cannot be positive.

5.2 LOOKING FOR EXPLICIT EXAMPLES

The aim of the present section is to find non-trivial examples of spacetimes obeying the several restrictions necessary to assure the conservation of the scalar Q_Y . We shall start considering the case in which the KY is null and after this we consider the non-null case.

5.2.1 An example with a null KY

As argued in Sec. 4.3, when the algebraic type of the KY is null the Weyl tensor must be Petrov type N. A well known class of type N spacetimes is given by the so-called pp—wave metrics [49]. The pp—wave spacetimes (or plane-fronted waves with parallel rays) are a family of solutions of Einstein's field equations whose metric, in some coordinate system, is given by

$$ds^{2} = 2F(u, z, \bar{z}) du^{2} + 2 du dr - 2 dz d\bar{z}, \qquad (5.16)$$

where u and r are real coordinates, whereas z is a complex coordinate with \bar{z} being its complex conjugate. The function F is an arbitrary real function of the coordinates u, z and \bar{z} . These spacetimes can also be defined more elegantly through a coordinate-free definition by establishing that they are all spacetimes admitting a covariantly constant null vector field V, i.e., there is a null V^{α} such that

$$\nabla_{\alpha} V_{\beta} = 0. \tag{5.17}$$

A null tetrad frame for the spacetime (5.16) is given by

$$\ell = \partial_r, \ \boldsymbol{n} = \partial_u - F \partial_r, \ \boldsymbol{m} = \partial_z, \ \bar{\boldsymbol{m}} = \partial_{\bar{z}}.$$
 (5.18)

Indeed, it is easy to check that all the inner products (4.14) are satisfied by (5.18). The null vector field ℓ is the covariantly constant vector that characterizes the pp-wave spacetime. In the null frame (5.18), the unique Weyl scalar that is different from zero is

$$\Psi_4 = -\partial_{\bar{z}}\partial_{\bar{z}}F\,,\tag{5.19}$$

whereas the only component of the Ricci tensor that is different from zero, in this null frame, is

$$R_{nn} = \Phi_{nn} = 2\partial_z \partial_{\bar{z}} F$$
.

The null bivector $\mathbf{Y} = \boldsymbol{\ell} \wedge (\boldsymbol{m} + \bar{\boldsymbol{m}})$ is covariantly constant and, therefore, is also a KY. Thus, out of the restrictions necessary in order to be $Q_{\mathbf{Y}}$ conserved, the only that remains to be imposed is the one given in Eq. (5.6), namely $\Psi_4 + \frac{1}{2}\Phi_{nn} = 0$. Imposing the latter equation, we arrive at the partial differential equation

$$\partial_{\bar{z}}\partial_{\bar{z}}F(u,z,\bar{z}) = \partial_z\partial_{\bar{z}}F(u,z,\bar{z}),\tag{5.20}$$

whose general solution is given by

$$F(u, z, \bar{z}) = F_1(u, z + \bar{z}) + F_2(u, z), \qquad (5.21)$$

where F_1 and F_2 are general real functions of their arguments. In addition, we observe that if we take the complex conjugate of Eq. (5.6), it follows that Ψ_4 must be a real function. Indeed, since the Ricci tensor and the null vector \mathbf{n} are real, it follows that the complex conjugate of (5.6) should produce $\bar{\Psi}_4 + \frac{1}{2}\Phi_{nn} = 0$, whose comparison with (5.6) lead to $\Psi_4 = \bar{\Psi}_4$. Therefore, from this reality condition and using Eq. (5.19), it follows that

$$\Psi_4 = \bar{\Psi}_4 \implies \partial_{\bar{z}} \partial_{\bar{z}} F = \partial_z \partial_z F .$$

This condition, along with Eq. (5.21) implies that the function F must have the form

$$F(u, z, \bar{z}) = F_3(u, z + \bar{z}),$$
 (5.22)

where F_3 is an arbitrary real function of u and $z + \bar{z}$. This choice of function F leads to the most general pp—wave spacetime such that the scalar

$$Q_{\backslash Y} = S^{\mu\nu} Y_{\mu\nu}^{\star} = 2i \left(S_{\ell m} - S_{\ell \bar{m}} \right) = 2i \left(S_{rz} - S_{r\bar{z}} \right)$$

is conserved along the trajectories of the MPD equations, where in the last equality it has been used that \mathbf{Y} is the bivector $\partial_r \wedge (\partial_z + \partial_{\bar{z}})$.

However, it turns out that the bivector $\mathbf{Y}^* = i\partial_r \wedge (\partial_z - \partial_{\bar{z}})$ is also a KY (actually, it is covariantly constant). Imposing the scalar $Q_{\mathbf{Y}^*}$ to be conserved we would find from Rüdiger's conditions that the function F appearing in the line element should have the form

$$F(u, z, \bar{z}) = F_4(u, z - \bar{z}). \tag{5.23}$$

Note that Eqs. (5.22) and (5.23) hold simultaneously only if F is a function of u alone, F = F(u), in which case the spacetime would be maximally symmetric, in agreement with what has been obtained in Sec. 5.1.1 when the constancy of Q_Y and Q_{Y^*} are imposed simultaneously.

5.2.2 Looking for an example with a non-null KY

Unfortunately, it is not known in literature the most general metric whose associated Weyl tensor is Petrov type D and admitting a covariantly constant bivector \mathbf{Y} . However, it is available the most general type D metric possessing a KY and two commuting Killing vector fields [50]. These spacetimes are physically relevant since every star in the universe, once it reaches the equilibrium regime, should generate a stationary and axisymmetric gravitational field, which means that its associated metric possess the two Killing vectors ∂_t and ∂_{φ} . In particular, Kerr metric is a member of this class of spacetimes. As presented in Ref. [50], the most general metric possessing these properties is given by

$$ds^{2} = S(x,y) \left[\frac{A_{2}(y)\Delta_{2}}{(x^{2} + y^{2})^{2}} (dt + x^{2}d\varphi^{2})^{2} - \frac{dy^{2}}{\Delta_{2}} - \frac{A_{1}(x)\Delta_{1}}{(x^{2} + y^{2})^{2}} (dt - y^{2}d\varphi^{2})^{2} - \frac{dx^{2}}{\Delta_{1}} \right], \quad (5.24)$$

where Δ_1 and Δ_2 are arbitrary functions whereas $A_1(x)$, $A_2(y)$ and S(x,y) are functions given by

$$A_1(x) = \frac{x^2}{(b_1 x^2 + \eta_1)(b_2 x^2 + \eta_2)},$$

$$A_2(y) = \frac{y^2}{(\eta_1 - b_1 y^2)(b_2 y^2 - \eta_2)},$$

$$S(x, y) = \frac{b_3 x^2 + \eta_3}{b_1 x^2 + \eta_1} + \frac{b_3 y^2 - \eta_3}{\eta_1 - b_1 y^2},$$

with the b's and η 's being arbitrary constants. For the metric (5.24), we define the following null tetrad frame:

$$\ell = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2S\Delta_2}} \left(\frac{y^2}{\sqrt{A_2}} \partial_t + \frac{1}{\sqrt{A_2}} \partial_\varphi - \Delta_2 \partial_y \right),$$

$$\boldsymbol{n} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2S\Delta_2}} \left(\frac{y^2}{\sqrt{A_2}} \partial_t + \frac{1}{\sqrt{A_2}} \partial_\varphi + \Delta_2 \partial_y \right),$$

$$\boldsymbol{m} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2S\Delta_1}} \left(\frac{x^2}{\sqrt{A_1}} \partial_t - \frac{1}{\sqrt{A_1}} \partial_\varphi + i \Delta_1 \partial_x \right),$$

$$\bar{\boldsymbol{m}} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2S\Delta_1}} \left(\frac{x^2}{\sqrt{A_1}} \partial_t - \frac{1}{\sqrt{A_1}} \partial_\varphi - i \Delta_1 \partial_x \right),$$

such that $g_{\alpha\beta} = 2\ell_{(\alpha}n_{\beta)} - 2m_{(\alpha}\bar{m}_{\beta)}$. The KY is given by

$$Y = f(x)\ell \wedge n + ih(y)m \wedge \bar{m}$$

where

$$f(x) = -\sqrt{\frac{b_2 x^2 + \eta_2}{b_1 x^2 + \eta_1}}$$
 and $h(y) = \sqrt{\frac{b_2 y^2 - \eta_2}{\eta_1 - b_1 y^2}}$

Using this frame it follows that the only Weyl scalar that is different from zero is Ψ_2 , whereas the components of $\Phi_{\mu\nu}$ all vanish apart from $\Phi_{\ell n}$ and $\Phi_{m\bar{m}}$, with $\Phi_{\ell n} = \Phi_{m\bar{m}}$ due to the traceless condition for Φ . Then, the only constraints that remain to be imposed in order to assure that Q_Y is conserved along the solutions of the MPD equations are Eq. (5.13), which connects Ψ_2 and $\Phi_{\ell n}$, and the requirement that Y must be covariantly constant. In particular, imposing the latter constraint we find that either $b_3/\eta_3 = b_1/\eta_1$ or $b_2/\eta_2 = b_1/\eta_1$. If we assume that $b_3/\eta_3 = b_1/\eta_1$,

it leads to a vanishing function S(x,y) and, therefore, a vanishing metric. This is the reason why we eliminate this possibility. Thus, we must have $b_1/\eta_1 = b_2/\eta_2$. However, in this case either A_1 or A_2 becomes negative, so that the signature ceases to be Lorentzian, i.e., the spacetime is nonphysical. Thus, for the broad class of spacetimes considered in this case, there exists no example in which the scalar Q_Y is conserved along the solutions of the MPD equations.

6 CONCLUSIONS AND PERSPECTIVES

In this work, we were interested in studying conserved quantities for spinning particles whose motion is described by the MPD equations. We demonstrated that the conserved charge found by Rüdiger has no applicability for the majority of the physically interesting spacetimes. We have shown that Rüdiger's additional conditions imply that the spacetimes admitting the conserved charge $Q_Y = Y_{\mu\nu}^{\star} S^{\mu\nu}$ must possess a covariantly constant Killing-Yano tensor, a fact that certainly decreases significantly the spacetimes allowed. In the search of explicit examples of spacetimes satisfying all the conditions necessary in order to make Q_Y conserved, we have found a specific subclass of spacetimes within the pp-wave spacetimes, where the function F which characterizes the spacetime in some coordinate system (see Eq. (5.16)) must have a specific form. In other words, even for the pp-wave spacetimes (a very specific class of spacetimes), we have found that Q_Y is not conserved (does not satisfy all Rüdiger's conditions), except if the function F has a specific form, which restricts even more this class of spacetimes. This leads us to the conclusion that the new charge Q_Y can hardly be helpful for the integrability of MPD equations.

Besides these mathematical restrictions, we have shown that we can impose further restrictions on the spacetime coming from a physical origin, by means of the so-called energy conditions.

In addition, we have seen that if we make an additional requirement, namely, that the scalar Q_{Y^*} be also conserved, the conclusion is even more restrictive, implying that the unique spacetimes satisfying Rüdiger conditions are maximally symmetric spacetimes. We note, however, that even without imposing this additional requirement, the restrictions on the spacetime are already very strong.

As perspective, we can explore conserved charges for massless spinning particles. As mentioned in chapter 3, for massless particles, we were able to find a conserved charge involving a conformal Killing vector in this theory. This charge can be helpful in the integrability of MPD equations for the massless case. In fact, it is known that conformally flat spacetimes possess the maximal number of confor-

mal Killing vector fields. For four-dimensional spacetimes, this number is fifteen, which in principle allow for the complete integrability of MPD equations. As an example, by counting degrees of freedom, we know that it is possible in principle to achieve the complete integrability of MPD equations studying massless particles in FLRW spacetime, which is an interesting space with applications in Cosmology.

REFERENCES

- [1] A. Einstein, L. Infeld and B. Hoffmann, *The Gravitational Equations and the Problem of Motion*, Ann. Math. 39, 65 (1938).
- [2] R. d'Inverno, Introducing Einstein's relativity, Oxford University Press (1992).
- [3] M. Mathisson, Neue Mechanik materieller Systeme, Acta Phys. Pol. 6 (1937), 163-200.
- [4] A. Papapetrou, Spinning test-particles in general relativity. I, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A **209** (1951), 248-258.
- [5] W. Tulczyjew, Motion of multipole particles in General Relativity theory, (1959).
- [6] B. Tulczyjew and W. Tulczyjew, On multipole formalism in general relativity, RecentDevelopments in General Relativity (Pergamon Press, London, 1962), pp. 465–472.
- [7] W. G. Dixon, A covariant multipole formalism for extended test bodies in General Relativity, Nuovo Cimento, 34 (1964), 317.
- [8] H. P. Kunzle, Canonical Dynamics of Spinning Particles in Gravitational and Electromagnetic Fields, J. Math. Phys. 13, 739 (1972).
- [9] A. J. Hanson and T. Regge, *The Relativistic Spherical Top*, Annals Phys. 87 (1974), 498.
- [10] W. G. Dixon, Dynamics of extended bodies in general relativity III, (1974).
- [11] J. D. Barrow and A. C. Ottewill, *The stability of general relativistic cosmological theory*, J. Phys. A **16**, 2757 (1983).
- [12] T. Mohaupt, Introduction to String Theory, (2002).
- [13] S. Hojman, Lagrangian theory of the motion of spinning particles in torsion gravitational theories, Phys. Rev. D 18, (1978).

- [14] C. Armaza, S. A. Hojman, B. Koch et al., On the Possibility of Non-Geodesic Motion of the Massless Spinning Top, (2016).
- [15] E. Corinaldesi and A. Papapetrou, Spinning test-particles in general relativity. II, (1951).
- [16] L. F. Costa, C. Herdeiro, J. Natário and M. Zilhão, *Mathisson's helical motions for a spinning particle: Are they unphysical?*, Phys. Rev. D **85**, 024001 (2012).
- [17] D. Puetzfeld, C. L"ammerzahl and B. Schutz (Editors), Equations of Motion in Relativistic Gravity, Fundamental Theories of Physics 179, Springer (2015).
- [18] W. G. Dixon, Classical theory of charged particles with spin and the classical limit of the Dirac equation, Il Nuovo Cimento, 38, 1616 (1965).
- [19] M. H. L. Pryce, The mass-centre in the restricted theory of relativity and its connection with the quantum theory of elementary particles, Proc. R. Soc. (London) **A195**, 62–81 (1948).
- [20] C. Möller, On the definition of the centre of gravity of an arbitrary closed system in the theory of relativity, Comm. Dublin Inst. Adv. Studies **A5**, 1 (1949).
- [21] L. F. Costa, G. Lukes-Gerakopoulos and O. Semerák, Spinning particles in general relativity: Momentum-velocity relation for the Mathisson-Pirani spin condition, Phys. Rev. D **97**, 084023 (2018).
- [22] Mashhoon, Massless Spinning Test Particles in a Gravitational Field, (1975).
- [23] Baylin and Ragusa, Pole-dipole model of massless particles, (1977).
- [24] C. Duval and H. H. Fliche, A conformal invariant model of localized spinning test particles, J. Math. Phys., 19, 749 (1978).
- [25] R. Rüdiger, Conserved quantities of spinning test particles in general relativity. I, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A **375**, 185–193 (1981).
- [26] E. B. Santos and C. Batista, On Conserved Quantities for the Free Motion of Particles with Spin, Phys. Rev. D 101, 104049 (2020).

- [27] K. Kyrian and O. Semerak, Spinning test particles in a Kerr field II, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 382, 1922–1932 (2007).
- [28] O. Semerák, Spinning test particles in a Kerr field I, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 308, 863-875 (1999).
- [29] J. Weyssenhoff and A. Raabe, *Relativistic dynamics of spin-fluids and spin-particles*, Acta Phys. Pol. **9**, 7–18 (1947).
- [30] R. Rüdiger, Conserved quantities of spinning test particles in general relativity. II, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A **385**, 229–239 (1983).
- [31] O. P. Santillan, *Hidden symmetries and supergravity solutions*, J. Math. Phys. **53**, 043509 (2012).
- [32] V. Frolov and A. Zelnikov, *Introduction to black hole physics*, Oxford University Press (2011).
- [33] V. P. Frolov and D. Kubiznak, *Higher-Dimensional Black Holes: Hidden Symmetries and Separation of Variables*, (2008).
- [34] C. Batista, On the Pursuit of Generalizations for the Petrov Classification and the Goldberg-Sachs Theorem, (2013).
- [35] A. Z. Petrov, *The classification of spaces defining gravitational fields*, Gen. Relativ. Gravit. **32** 1665 (2000). Republication of the original paper of 1954.
- [36] R. Penrose, A spinor approach to general relativity, Ann. Phys. 10 171 (1960).
- [37] A. Coley, R. Milson, V. Pravda and A. Pravdová, *Classification of the Weyl tensor in higher dimensions*, Class. Quant. Grav. **21** (2004).
- [38] S. Chandrasekhar, The Mathematical Theory of Black Holes, (1983).
- [39] T. Kashiwada, On conformal Killing tensor, Nat. Sci. Rep. Ochanomizu Univ. 19 (1968), 67.
- [40] S. Tachibana, On Killing tensors in a Riemannian space, Tohoku Math. Journ. 20 (1968), 257.

- [41] C. Batista, Integrability Conditions for Killing-Yano Tensors and Conformal Killing-Yano Tensors, Phys. Rev. D 91 024013 (2015).
- [42] G. S. Hall, Symmetries and Curvature Structure in General Relativity, (2004).
- [43] B. Carter, Global structure of the Kerr family of gravitational fields, Phys. Rev. 174 1559 (1968).
- [44] M. Walker and R. Penrose, On quadratic first integrals of the geodesic equations for type {22} spacetimes, Commun. Math. Phys. 18 265 (1970).
- [45] Y. N. Obukhov and D. Puetzfeld, Dynamics of test bodies with spin in de Sitter spacetime.
- [46] G. S. Hall, Covariantly constant tensors and holonomy structure in general relativity, Journal of Mathematical Physics 32, 181 (1991).
- [47] A. A. Coley and B. O. J. Tupper, Fluid spacetimes admitting covariantly constant vectors and tensors, General Relativity and Gravitation 23, 1113–1142(1991).
- [48] S. Carroll, Spacetime and Geometry: An introduction to general relativity, Addison Wesley (2004).
- [49] H. Stephani et. al, Exact solutions of Einstein's field equations, Cambridge University Press (2009).
- [50] A. Anabalón and C. Batista, A class of integrable metrics, Phys. Rev. D **93**, 064079 (2016).